

'The views expressed are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the US Air Force, Department of Defense or the US Government.'

UNITED STATES AIR FORCE ACADEMY

Develops and inspires air and space leaders with vision for tomorrow.

The Erosion of Civilian Control of the Military in the United States Today

Richard H. Kohn
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

The Harmon Memorial Lectures
in Military History

Number Forty-Two

United States Air Force Academy
Colorado
1999

Lieutenant General Hubert Reilly Harmon

Lieutenant General Hubert R. Harmon was one of several distinguished Army officers to come from the Harmon family. His father graduated from the United States Military Academy in 1880 and later served as Commandant of Cadets at the Pennsylvania Military Academy. Two older brothers, Kenneth and Millard, were members of the West Point class of 1910 and 1912, respectively. The former served as Chief of the San Francisco Ordnance District during World War II; the latter reached flag rank and was lost over the Pacific during World War II while serving as Commander of the Pacific Area Army Air Forces. Hubert Harmon, born on April 3, 1882, in Chester, Pennsylvania, followed in their footsteps and graduated from the United States Military Academy in 1915. Dwight D. Eisenhower also graduated in this class, and nearly forty years later the two worked together to create the new United States Air Force Academy.

Harmon left West Point with a commission in the Coast Artillery Corps, but he was able to enter the new Army air branch the following year. He won his pilot's wings in 1917 at the Army flying school in San Diego. After several training assignments, he went to France in September 1918 as a pursuit pilot. Between World Wars I and II, Harmon, who was a Major during most of this time, was among that small group of Army air officers who urged Americans to develop a modern, strong air arm.

At the outbreak of World War II, Brigadier General Hubert Harmon was commanding the Gulf Coast Training Center at Randolph Field, Texas. In late 1942 he became a Major General and head of the 6th Air Force in the Caribbean. The following year General Harmon was appointed Deputy Commander for Air in the Southwest Pacific under General Douglas MacArthur, and in January 1944 he assumed command of the 13th Air Force fighting in that theater. After the war General Harmon held a several top positions with the Air Force and was promoted to Lieutenant General in 1948.

In December 1949 the Air Force established the Office of Special Assistant for Air Force Academy Matters and appointed General Harmon its head. For more than four years Harmon directed all efforts at securing legislative approval for a U.S. Air Force Academy, planned its building and operation, and served on two commissions that finally selected Colorado Springs, Colorado, as the site for the new institution. On August 14, 1954, he was appointed first Superintendent of the Air Force Academy. Upon General Harmon's retirement on July 31, 1956, the Secretary of the Air Force presented him with his third Distinguished Service Medal for his work in planning and launching the new service academy and setting its high standards. In a moving, informal talk to the cadets before leaving the Academy, General Harmon told the young airmen that the most important requirements for success in their military careers are integrity and loyalty to subordinates and superiors. "Take your duties seriously, but not yourself," he told the cadets.

General Harmon passed away on February 22, 1957, just a few months before his son Kendrick graduated from West Point. The general's ashes were interred at the Air Force Academy's cemetery on September 2, 1958. On May 31, 1959, the Academy's new administration building was named Harmon Hall in his memory.

The Erosion of Civilian Control of the Military in the United States Today

*Richard H. Kohn**
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Officers and cadets of the Air Force Academy, ladies and gentlemen: I feel honored to present the Harmon Memorial Lecture this year. Twenty-five years ago I first visited the Academy to present a paper at your history department's tenth Military History Symposium, and of course have returned frequently since, with many rich and happy memories. It is particularly meaningful to me to give this lecture during Lieutenant General Tad Oelstrom's tenure as Superintendent. His exceptional ability and imperturbable temperament first struck me at the Army War College in the fall of 1980 when he corrected me in my own classroom. I had made some remark about "driving" an F-4 out over the Florida Straits during the Cuban Missile Crisis, holding up my hands to simulate piloting as if it were the same as driving a car. After questioning my interpretation of the event, he noted in his laconic but authoritative voice, "and oh, by the way, you 'drive' an F-4 *this* way (gesturing with his fist, as though holding the 'stick' of a fighter plane)!" Two years later I observed his skill as a leader when I visited his squadron and flew in the backseat of his Phantom. Many times after that I have had the pleasure of enjoying his company and observing his extraordinary professional ability in all sorts of situations, official and informal. It is unwise to embarrass one's host. But my duty as a scholar to the truth prompts me to share this judgment: in over thirty-five years as a military historian, nearly twenty in close association with the Air Force, I have not known a military officer or a commander I respect or trust more than Tad Oelstrom. Our republic is truly blessed to have men of his judgment and character leading our youth, and safeguarding our security.

* * * * *

On a more somber note, it is "duty to the truth" that leads to my subject this evening, a troubling subject, an unpleasing one, one that will make us uncomfortable—me by talking about it and you in listening to it, particularly on such a gala occasion. The subject is significant, however, because it is crucial to our national security and to our survival as a republic.

The subject involves the civil-military relationship at the pinnacle of our government, and thus the very nature of our political system. My fear, baldly stated, is that civilian control of the military has weakened in the United States in the last generation, and is threatened today. I ask you to listen to my thinking with an open mind so that we can consider the problem together. It needs our attention. Merely bringing this issue to a military audience may introduce a remedy; a frank, open discussion could, by raising the awareness of the American public and alerting the armed forces, set in motion a healing of this tear in our civic and political fabric. My thinking is not the product of some nightmare about a possible *coup d'etat*, but rather a concern that the military has grown in influence to the point of being able to impose its own viewpoint or perspective on many policies and decisions. What I have detected is no conspiracy, but repeated efforts on the part of the armed forces to evade or frustrate civilian authority when it promises to produce outcomes the military opposes or dislikes. While I do not foresee any crisis, I am convinced that civilian control has diminished to the point where it could alter the character of American government and undermine national defense. My views result from nearly four decades of reading and reflection about civilian control in this country, half of which includes personal observation from inside the Pentagon

during the 1980s, and since then, watching the Clinton and two Bush administrations struggle to balance national security with domestic political realities.

* * * * *

Understanding the problem begins with a review of the state of civil military relations during the last nine years, which in my judgment has been extraordinarily poor, and in many respects as low as any period in American peacetime history. No president was ever as reviled by the American professional military—treated with such disrespect, or viewed with such contempt—as Bill Clinton. And on the other side, no administration ever treated the military with more fear and deference on the one hand, and indifference and neglect on the other, as the Clinton Administration.

The relationship began on a sour note during the 1992 campaign. As a youth, Clinton had avoided the draft, written a letter expressing “loathing” for the military, and demonstrated against the Vietnam War while in Britain on a Rhodes Scholarship. (It wasn’t the protesting so much as organizing public demonstrations on foreign soil.) Relations turned venomous with the awful controversy over gays in the military, when the administration—in ignorance and arrogance—announced its intention to abolish the ban on open homosexual service immediately, without study or consultation. The Joint Chiefs responded by resisting, floating rumors of their own and dozens of other resignations, maneuvering with their retired brethren to arouse congressional and public opposition, and then negotiating a compromise more or less openly with their commander in chief.¹ The President was publicly insulted by the troops in person, in print, and in speeches, including one by a two-star general. So ugly was the behavior that commanders had to remind their subordinates of their constitutional and legal obligations not to speak derogatorily of the civilian leadership, and the Air Force Chief of Staff warned his senior commanders in a message “about core values, including the principle of a chain of command that runs from the president right down to our newest airman.”² Nothing like this had ever occurred in our history. This was the most open manifestation of defiance and resistance by the American military since the publication of the Newburgh addresses over two centuries earlier at the close of the American War for Independence. Then the officers of the Army openly contemplated revolt or resignation *en masse* over the failure of Congress to pay them or fund the pensions they had been promised over the course of a long and debilitating war. All of this led me, as a student of civilian control of the military, to ask why a military as loyal, subordinate, successful, and professional as any in the world could so suddenly violate one of its most sacred traditions.

While open conflict soon dropped from public sight, bitterness hardened into a visceral hatred that became part of the culture in many parts of the military establishment, kept alive by a continuous stream of incidents and controversies.³ To cite but a few: the undermining and driving from office of Secretary of Defense Les Aspin in 1993; the humiliation of finding a replacement who then withdrew; and controversies over the retirement of at least six four-star flag officers, including the tragic suicide of a Chief of Naval Operations and the early retirement of an Air Force Chief of Staff, both of which were unprecedented occurrences. There were ceaseless arguments over gender, perhaps the single most continuous running sore between the Clinton administration and its national security critics.⁴ These ranged from the botched investigations of the 1991 Tailhook scandal to the 1997 uproar over Air Force First Lieutenant Kelly Flinn, the first female B-52 line pilot, who despite admitting to adultery, lying to an investigating officer, and disobeying orders, was allowed to leave the service without court martial. Other incidents included the outrages at Aberdeen Proving Ground where Army sergeants had sex with recruits under their command, and the 1999 retirement of the highest ranking women army general in history amid accusations that she had been sexually harassed by a fellow general officer some years previously. There were bitter arguments over readiness, over budgets, over whether and how to intervene with American forces abroad from Somalia to Haiti to Bosnia to Kosovo, and over national strategy more generally.⁵ So poisonous became the relationship that two Marine officers in 1998 had to be reprimanded for violating Article 88 of the Uniform Code of Military Justice, the provision about contemptuous words against the highest civilian officials, and the Assistant Commandant of the Marine Corps felt constrained to warn all Marine generals about officers publicly criticizing or disparaging the Commander in Chief.⁶ The next year at the Military Ball at the Plaza Hotel in New York City, a local television news anchor, playing on the evening’s theme “A Return to Integrity,” remarked that he “didn’t recognize any dearth of integrity here” until he “realized that President Clinton was in town”—and the crowd, largely of officers “which included 20 generals,” went wild.⁷ During the election of 2000 the chief legal officers of two of the largest commands in the Army and Air Force issued a similar warning lest resentment over Gore Campaign challenges to absentee ballots in Florida boil over into outspoken contempt.⁸

These illustrations emphasize the negative. By all accounts people in uniform respected and worked well with Secretary of Defense William Perry, and certainly Generals John Shalikashvili and Hugh Shelton, chairmen of the Joint Chiefs of Staff since 1993, appeared to have been liked and respected by civilians in the Clinton administration. But these men, and other senior officers and officials who bridged the two cultures at the top levels of government, seemed to understand that theirs was a delicate role: to mediate between two hostile relatives who fear and distrust each other but realize that for better or for worse, they must work together if both are to survive.

Now to discount all this as atmospheric—essentially insignificant—would be mistaken, for the toxicity of the civil-military relationship damaged national security in at least three ways: first, by paralyzing national security policy; second by obstructing and in some cases sabotaging American ability to intervene in foreign crises or to exercise leadership internationally, and third by undermining the confidence of the armed forces in their own uniformed leadership.

In response to that first, searing controversy over open homosexual service, the administration concluded that this president, with his Democratic affiliation, liberal leanings, history of draft evasion and opposition to the Vietnam War, and his admission of marital infidelity and experimentation with marijuana, would never be acceptable to the military.⁹ Knowing little or nothing about military affairs and national security, and not caring to develop a deep or sympathetic understanding (one knowledgeable insider characterized the White House as reflecting the demography of the post-Vietnam Democratic Party: people who had never served in uniform and who had a “tin ear” for things military),¹⁰ the administration decided that for this president and this administration, military affairs was a “third rail.” No issue with the military was worth exposing this vulnerability—nothing was worth the cost. All controversy with the military was to be avoided. In fact from the beginning, the Clintonites tried to “give away” the military establishment: first to the congressional Democrats by making Les Aspin Secretary of Defense; then, when Aspin was driven from office, to the military itself by nominating Admiral Bobby Inman; then, when he withdrew, to the military-industrial complex in Bill Perry and John Deutch, which lasted until 1997; and finally to the Republicans in the person of Maine Senator Bill Cohen. From the outset, the focus of the administration in foreign affairs was almost wholly economic in nature, and while that may have been genius, one result of the Clintonites’ inattention and inconstancy was the disgust and disrespect of the national security community, particularly those in uniform.¹¹ By the time he left office, some officials admitted that he had been “unwilling to exercise full authority over military commanders.”¹² “Those who monitored Clinton closely during his eight years as president believed . . . that he was intimidated more by the military than by any other political force he dealt with,” reported David Halberstam. Said “a former senior N.S.C. official who studied [Clinton] closely, . . . ‘he was out-and-out-afraid of them.’”¹³

Forging a reasonable and economical national security policy was crucial to the health and well being of the country, particularly at a time of epochal transition brought on by the end of the Cold War. But the administration’s indifference to military affairs, and the decision to take no risks and expend no political capital, resulted in paralysis. Rethinking strategy, force structure, roles and missions of the armed services, organization, personnel, weapons, and other choices indispensable for the near and long term, was rendered futile. Now, over a decade since the end of the Cold War, there is still no common understanding about the fundamental purposes of the American military establishment or on what principles the United States will use military power in pursuit of the national interest. In fact the first Bush administration, and Clinton’s initially, studiously avoided any public discussion of what role the United States should play in the world, unless one believes that asserting the existence of a “new world order” or labeling the United States “the indispensable nation” constitutes discussion.¹⁴

The Clinton administration held itself hostage to the organization and force structure of the Cold War.¹⁵ At the beginning of the administration, Secretary Aspin attempted to modify the basis of American strategy—the ability to fight two “Major Regional Contingencies” (changed later to Major Theater Wars) almost simultaneously. But Aspin caved in to the opposition amid charges that such a change would embolden America’s adversaries and weaken security arrangements with allies in the Middle East and Asia.¹⁶ The result was a defense budget known to be incapable of fully supporting the size and configuration of the military establishment even without the intervention contingencies which constantly threw military accounts into deficit.¹⁷ Budgets became prisoners of readiness. Forces could not be reduced because of the many military commitments around the world, but if the readiness to wage high intensity combat fell or seemed to diminish, Republican critics would jump all over the President. Thus the uniformed leadership—each service chief, regional or

functional commander in chief, sometimes even a division, task force, or wing commander—gained the political weight to veto any significant change in nation’s fundamental security structure.

As a result, the Clinton administration never could match resources with commitments, balance readiness with modernization, or consider organizational changes that would relieve the stresses on personnel and equipment.¹⁸ All of this occurred when the services verged on the brink, or were actually undergoing, what many believed to be such major changes in weaponry and tactics as to constitute a “revolution in military affairs.”¹⁹ One result of the disjunction between the frequency of operations and the resources of people and money was the increased loss from the services of large numbers of their best officers and NCOs, at the very same time that economic prosperity and other factors produced shortfalls in the numbers of men and women willing to sign up for military service in the first place. The paralysis in military policy provoked the Congress in the 1990s to attempt by legislation at least four different times to force the Pentagon to re-evaluate national security policy, strategy, and force structure, with as yet no significant result.²⁰ Perhaps the last of these efforts, the U.S. Commission on National Security/21st Century (also called the Hart-Rudman Commission), which undertook a comprehensive review of national security and the military establishment, will have some effect. If so, it will be because the Bush Administration possessed the political courage to brave the civil-military friction required to reorganize an essentially Cold War military establishment into a force capable of meeting the security challenges of the 21st century.²¹ But the evidence has indicated otherwise: Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld’s secrecy and lack of consultation with the uniformed military and Congress; the forces gathering to resist change; the priority of the Bush tax cut and national missile defense, which threatened to limit severely the money available and force excruciating choices; and Rumsfeld’s fudging and distancing himself rhetorically from “transformation.” Even the September 11 terrorist attacks have not broken the logjam, except perhaps monetarily. The administration has committed to slow, incremental change so as not to confront the inherent conservatism of the armed services or imperil the weapons purchases pushed so powerfully by the defense contractors and their congressional champions.²² This despite the belief that the failure to exert civilian control over the 1990s left a military establishment declining in quality and effectiveness.

Second, the Clinton administration—despite far more frequent foreign interventions with military forces—was often immobilized over when, where, how, and under what circumstances to use military force in the world. The long, agonizing debates and vacillation over interventions in Haiti, Africa, and the former Yugoslavia reflected in part the weakness of the administration compared to the political power of the uniformed military.²³ The lack of trust between the two sides distorted decision-making to an extreme. Sometimes the military exercised a veto over the use of American force, or if not a veto, the ability to so shape the character of American intervention to the point where means determined ends—a roundabout way of exercising a veto. At other times, civilians ignored or even avoided advice from the military. By the time of the 1999 Kosovo air campaign, the consultative relationship had so broken down that the President was virtually divorced from his theater commander and that commander’s communications with the Secretary of Defense and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs corrupted by misunderstanding and distrust. The result was a campaign misconceived at the outset and badly coordinated not only between civilian and military, but between the various levels of command. The consequences could have undone the NATO alliance, but at a minimum stiffened Serbian will, exacerbated divisions within NATO councils and criticism at home in the United States, and prolonged the campaign beyond what most everyone involved predicted.²⁴

Last, the incessant acrimony—the venomous atmosphere in Washington—shook the confidence of the armed forces in their own leadership. Different groups accused the generals and admirals at one extreme of caving in to political correctness, and at the other of being rigid and hidebound about gender integration, war-fighting strategy, and organizational change. The impact on morale contributed to the hemorrhage of able young and mid-rank officers from the profession of arms. The loss of so many fine officers, combined with declines in recruiting (which probably included a diminution in the quality of officer and enlisted recruits), may weaken our military leadership in the next generation and beyond, posing greater danger to national security than any defective policy or blundering decision. Certainly many complex factors have driven people out of uniform and impaired recruiting,²⁵ but the loss of confidence in the senior uniformed leadership has been cited by many as a reason to leave the service.

Now to attribute all of these difficulties to the idiosyncrasies of the Clinton administration alone would be a mistake. The unwillingness to exert civilian control and the friction in civil-military relations has followed a larger trend that has roots

stretching all the way back to World War II. Unquestionably Mr. Clinton and his appointees bungled civil-military relations badly, from the beginning. But other administrations have also, and others will again in the future.

If one measures civilian control not by the superficial standard of who signs the papers and who passes the laws, but by the reality of the weight of influence between the uniformed military and civilian policy makers in the two great areas of concern in military affairs outlined here (national security policy and the use of force internationally), then civilian control has deteriorated significantly in the last generation. In theory civilians have the authority to issue virtually any orders and organize the military forces in any fashion they choose. But in practice, the relationship is far more complex. Both sides frequently disagree among themselves. The military has the ability to evade or circumscribe civilian authority by framing the alternatives or tailoring their advice, by leaking information or appealing to public opinion through various indirect means like lobbying groups or retired generals and admirals, by going to friends in the Congress or, on the basis of professional expertise, predicting all sorts of nasty consequences. They can even fail to implement decisions or carry out directives in such a way as to stymie the intent. The reality is that civilian control is not a fact but a process, measured across a spectrum—something that is *situational*, dependent on the people, issues, and political and military forces involved. We are not talking about a *coup* here, or anything demonstrably illegal; what we are talking about is who is calling the tune in military affairs in the United States today.²⁶

Contrast the weakness of the civilians with the strength of the military, not only in the policy process, but in defining American purpose, consistency of voice, and the willingness to exert influence both in public and behind the scene in national security affairs.

The power of the military within the policy process has been growing steadily since a low point under Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara in the 1960s. Under the 1986 Goldwater-Nichols law, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs has influence within the Pentagon that rivals everyone's except that of the Secretary of Defense, but the Chairman possesses a more competent, focused, and effective staff, often a clearer set of goals, less political constraints, and under some circumstances greater credibility with the public. In the glow of the Gulf War success, the efforts to exorcise Vietnam, the high public esteem enjoyed by the armed forces, and the disgust Americans felt for politics in general and the partisanship in the Washington in particular, the Chairman has grown in status quite beyond his legal or institutional position. The Joint Staff is the most powerful agency in the Department of Defense; frequently, by dint of its speed, agility, knowledge, and expertise, the Joint Staff frames the choices.²⁷ The Joint Requirements Oversight Council has gathered influence and authority over the most basic issues of weapons and force structure.²⁸ Within the bureaucracy, JCS has a representative in the interagency decision process that permits the uniformed military a voice separate from that of the Department of Defense. The armed services, moreover, maintain their own congressional liaison and public affairs bureaucracies that are so large that they are impossible to monitor fully. (One officer admitted to me privately that his duty on Capitol Hill was to encourage Congress to restore a billion dollars that the Pentagon's civilian leadership had cut out of his service's budget request.)²⁹ The regional commanders-in-chief have come to assume such importance in their areas—particularly in the Pacific and in the Middle East and Central Asia—that they have effectively displaced American ambassadors and the State Department as the primary instruments of American foreign policy.³⁰

In recent reorganizations, these CINCs have so increased in stature and influence within the defense establishment that their testimony can sway Congress and embarrass and impede the administration, especially when the civilians in the executive branch are weak and the Congress is dominated by an aggressive leadership of the opposition political party. In fact, so powerful have institutional forces become, and so intractable the problem of altering the military establishment, that the new Rumsfeld regime in the Pentagon decided to run the comprehensive review of national defense in strict secrecy, effectively cutting the CINCs, the Chiefs, and Congress out of the process so that opposition could not organize in advance of the effort at transformation.³¹ One knowledgeable commentator put it this way in early 1999: "The dirty little secret of American civil-military relations, by no means unique to this [the Clinton] administration, is that the commander in chief does not command the military establishment; he cajoles it, negotiates with it, and, as necessary, appeases it."³² A high Pentagon civilian privately substantiated the interpretation: what "weighs heavily . . . every day" is "the reluctance, indeed refusal, of the political appointees to disagree with the military on any matter, not just operational matters." Why? This observer cited "three reasons, only one of which is peculiar to this administration. Lack of military experience . . . widely noted but worse than most people realize. . . . Low priority of national security issues" in the White House. And of course the Clinton administration's "[p]olitical vulnerability on national security issues. . . . They were burned so badly on gays in

the military (and deservedly so) that they have instructed their appointees in the Pentagon to maintain political peace above all.³³

Furthermore, senior military leaders have been able to use their leverage for a variety of purposes, either because of civilian indifference, or deference, or ignorance, or because they have felt it necessary to fill voids of policy and decision-making. But sometimes the influence is exercised intentionally and purposefully, even aggressively. After fifty years of World and Cold War struggle, the leak, the bureaucratic maneuver, the alliance with partisans in Congress—the *ménage à trois* between the administration, Congress, and the military—have become a way of life.³⁴ In the 1970s, responding to the widely held uniformed view that a reserve call up would have galvanized public support for Vietnam, allowed an intensified prosecution of the war, and prevented the divorce between the Army and the American people, the Army Chief of Staff deliberately redesigned army divisions to contain “roundout” units of reserve or National Guard troops, making it impossible for the President to commit the Army to battle without mobilizing the reserves.³⁵ In the 1980s, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs Admiral William Crowe worked “behind the scenes” to encourage Congress to strengthen his own office even though the Secretary of Defense opposed such a move. Crowe pushed for American escort of Kuwaiti tankers in the Persian Gulf because he believed it important for American foreign policy. He and the Chiefs strived to slow the Reagan administration’s strategic missile defense program. Crowe even went so far as to create a personal communications channel with his Soviet military counterpart, apparently unknown to his civilian superiors, to avert any possibility of a misunderstanding leading to war. “It was in the nature of the Chairman’s job,” Crowe remembered, “that I occasionally found myself fighting against Defense Department positions as well as for them.”³⁶

In the 1990s, military leaks led directly to the weakening and ultimate dismissal of the Clinton administration’s first Secretary of Defense.³⁷ In 1994 the Chief of Naval Operations openly discussed with senior commanders his plans to manipulate the Navy budget and operations tempo to force different priorities on the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD) and Congress. When a memo recounting the conversation surfaced in the press, no civilian in authority called the CNO to account.³⁸ The 1995 Commission on the Roles and Missions of the Armed Forces recommended consolidating the staffs of the service chiefs and the service secretaries, further weakening civilian power at the service secretary level, but no one mentioned the diminution of civilian control that would take place.³⁹ During the 1990s, even when the administration appeared to be forceful, insisting upon the use of American forces over military objections or resistance, the military leadership often arbitrated events. The 1995 Bosnia intervention was something of a paradigm. American priorities seemed to have been: 1) overwhelming numbers in order to suffer few if any casualties, 2) a deadline for exit, 3) robust rules of engagement, again to forestall casualties, 4) narrowing the definition of the mission to be incontrovertibly “do-able,” and 5) *fifth*—reconstructing Bosnia as a viable independent country.⁴⁰

In recent years the senior uniformed leadership has spoken out on issues of policy—undoubtedly with the encouragement or at least the acquiescence of civilian officials, but sometimes not. Sometimes these pronouncements endeavor to sell policies and decisions to the public or within the government before a presidential decision, even though such public advocacy politicizes the Chairman, a Chief, or a CINC and inflates their influence in the public discussions of policy. A four-star general publishes a long article in our most respected foreign affairs journal, preceded by a *New York Times* op-ed article a scant ten days after retiring. In it, he criticizes the administration’s most sensitive (and vulnerable) policy—with virtually no comment in the press or elsewhere as to whether his action was professionally appropriate.⁴¹ The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff gives “an impassioned interview” to the *New York Times* “on the folly of intervention” in Bosnia while “the first Bush administration” ponders “the question of whether to intervene.”⁴² Another Chairman coins the so-called “Dover Principle,” cautioning the civilian leadership about the human and political costs of casualties when American forces are sent to intervene in some crisis or conflict. This public lecture clearly aimed to establish boundaries in the public’s mind and constrain civilian freedom of action in intervening overseas.

Certainly Generals Shalikashvili and Shelton have been more circumspect about speaking out on issues of policy, but their predecessor, Colin Powell, possessed and used extraordinary power throughout his tenure as chairman of the JCS. He conceived and then sold to a skeptical Secretary of Defense and a divided Congress the “Base Force” reorganization and reduction in 1990-1991. He shaped the Gulf War to limited objectives, the use of overwhelming force, and a speedy end to the combat and the immediate exit of American forces. He spoke frequently on matters of policy during and after the election of 1992 (an op-ed in the *New York Times* and more comprehensive statements of foreign policy in *Foreign Affairs*). Powell virtually vetoed intervention in Somalia and Bosnia, ignored or circumvented the other chiefs and the services on a regular basis, and managed the advisory process so as to present only single alternatives to civilian policy makers. All of this antedated his forcing President Clinton to back down on the open service of homosexuals in 1993.⁴³ In fact, General Powell became so powerful and so adept in the bureaucratic manipulations that often decide crucial questions before the final decision-maker affixes a signature, that in 2001 the Bush administration purposely installed an experienced,

powerful, highly-respected figure at the Defense Department lest Powell control the entire foreign and national security apparatus in the new administration.⁴⁴

All of these are examples—and only public manifestations—of a policy and decision-making process that has tilted far more toward the military than ever before in American history in peacetime.

* * * * *

Now an essential question arises: do these developments differ from previous practice or experience in American history? At first glance, the answer might seem to be “no.” Military and civilian have often been at odds, and on occasion the military has acted beyond what might be thought proper in a republican system of government which defines civilian control, or military subordination to civil authority, as obligatory.

Historical examples abound. Commanding Generals and Chiefs of Staff of the Army from James Wilkinson in the 1790s through Maxwell Taylor in the 1950s have fought with presidents and Secretaries of War or Defense in the open and in private over all sorts of issues—up to and including key military policies in times of crisis. Officers openly disparaged President Lincoln during the Civil War and the President’s problems with his generals were legendary.⁴⁵ Two Commanding Generals of the Army were so antagonistic toward the War Department that they moved their headquarters out of Washington: Winfield Scott to New York in the 1850s and William Tecumseh Sherman to St. Louis in the 1870s.⁴⁶ In the 1880s, reform-minded naval officers connived to modernize the Navy from wood and sail to steel and steam. They captured the civilian leadership in the process, forged an alliance with the steel industry, and for the first time in American history, in coordination with political and economic elites, sold naval reform and a peacetime buildup of standing forces to the public through publications, promotions, displays, reviews, and other precursors of the promotional public relations that would be used so frequently—and effectively—in the 20th century.⁴⁷ In the 1920s and 1930s, the youthful Army Air Corps became so adept at public relations, and at generating controversy over air power, that three different presidential administrations were forced into appointing high-level boards of outsiders to study how the Army could (or could not) properly incorporate aviation.⁴⁸

Both Presidents Roosevelt complained bitterly about the resistance of the armed services to change. “You should go through the experience of trying to get any changes in the thinking . . . and action of the career diplomats and then you’d know what a real problem was,” FDR complained in 1940. “But the Treasury and the State Department put together are nothing as compared with the Na-a-vy. . . . To change anything in the Na-a-vy is like punching a feather bed. You punch it with your right and you punch it with your left until you are finally exhausted, and then you find the damn bed just as it was before you started punching.”⁴⁹

The interservice battles of the 1940s and 1950s were so fierce that neither Congress or President could contain them. The internecine warfare blocked President Harry Truman’s effort to unify the armed forces in the 1940s (“unification” resulted in loose confederation) and angered President Dwight D. Eisenhower through the 1950s. Neither administration fully controlled strategy, force structure, or weapons procurement; both had to fight service parochialism and interests, and ruled largely by imposing top-line budget limits and forcing the services to struggle over a limited pie. Eisenhower replaced or threatened to fire several of his Chiefs. Only through byzantine maneuvers, managerial wizardry, and draconian measures did Robert McNamara install a modicum of coherence and integration to the overall administration of the Defense Department in the 1960s. The price, however, was a ruthless, relentless bureaucratic war that not only contributed to the disaster of Vietnam, but left a legacy of suspicion and deceit that still infects American civil-military relations to this day.⁵⁰ The point of this history is that civil-military relations *are* messy and frequently antagonistic; military people *do* on occasion defy civilians; civilian control *is* situational.⁵¹

But the past differs from the present in four crucial ways.

First, the military has *united* to oppose, evade, or thwart civilian choices, whereas in the past, the armed services were usually divided internally or amongst themselves. Indeed most civil-military conflict during the Cold War arose from rivalry between the services over roles, missions, budgets, or new weapons systems, rather than over the use of American armed forces or general military policies.

Second, the issues today reach far beyond the narrowly military, not only to the wider realm of national security, but often to foreign relations more broadly. In certain cases military affairs even affects the character and values of American society itself.

Third, military leaders have drifted over the last generation from the civil-military role primarily of advisors and advocates within the private confines of the executive branch, to a much more public function. They champion not just their services but policies and decisions in and beyond the military realm. Sometimes they mobilize public or congressional

opinion either directly or indirectly (whether in Congress or the Executive Branch) prior to civilian officials reaching a decision. To give but three examples: on whether to sign a treaty banning the use of land mines, or whether to put American forces into the Balkans to stop ethnic cleansing, or whether to join the International Court of Criminal Justice. While these actions are not unprecedented, they have occurred with increased frequency, and represent a significant encroachment on civilian control of the military.⁵²

Fourth, senior officers now lead a permanent peacetime military establishment that differs fundamentally from any of its predecessors. Unlike the large citizen forces raised in wartime and during the Cold War, today's armed services are professional and increasingly disconnected, even in some ways estranged, from civilian society. Unlike previous peacetime professional forces which were also isolated from civilian culture, today's are far larger, far more involved worldwide, far more capable, and often indispensable (even on a daily basis) to American foreign policy and world politics. Five decades of world and cold war, moreover, have created something entirely new in American history: a separate military community, led by the regular forces but including also the National Guard and reserves, veterans organizations, and the communities, labor forces, industries, and pressure groups active in military affairs. More diverse than the "Military-Industrial Complex" of President Eisenhower's farewell address forty years ago, this "military" has become a recognizable interest group. And it is larger, more political, more politically active, more partisan, more purposeful, and more influential than anything similar in American history.⁵³

Now one might argue that this is all temporary, the unique overhang of fifty years of world and cold wars, and that it will dissipate and balance will return now that the Clinton Administration is history. Perhaps. But civil-military conflict is not very likely to diminish. In "Rumsfeld's Rules," Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld states that his primary function is "to exercise civilian control over the Department for the Commander-in-Chief and the country." He understands that he possesses "the right to get into anything and exercise it [civilian control]." He recognizes that "when cutting staff at the Pentagon, don't eliminate the thin layer that assures civilian control."⁵⁴ His effort to recast the military establishment for the post-Cold War era—promised during the 2000 presidential campaign—provoked such immediate and powerful resistance (and not just by the armed forces) that he has abandoned any plans to force reorganization or cut so-called "legacy" weapons systems.⁵⁵ In the Afghanistan campaign, Rumsfeld and other civilian leaders have been reported to be frustrated by a supposed lack of imagination on the part of the military, and at least one four-star in return accused Rumsfeld of "micromanagement."⁵⁶ There is also other evidence of conflict to come: traditional conceptions of military professionalism—particularly the ethical and professional norms of the officer corps—have been evolving away from concepts and behaviors that facilitate civil-military cooperation.

If the manifestations of diminished civilian control were simply a sine curve, that is, a low period in an alternating pattern, or the product of a strong Joint Chiefs and a weak president during the coincidence of a critical transitional period in American history and national defense (the end of the Cold War), there would be little cause for concern. Civilian control is situational and to a degree cyclical. But the decline extends back before the Clinton administration. And there are indications that the long trend that began during the Vietnam war has coincided with a weakening of the structures in our social, political, and institutional life that have assured civilian control over the course of American history.

For over three centuries, civilian control has rested on four foundations which individually and in combination not only prevented any direct military threat to civilian government, but kept military influence, even in wartime, largely contained within the boundaries of professional expertise and focus. First has been the rule of law and with it, reverence for a constitution that provided explicitly for civilian control of the military. Any violation of the Constitution or its process was sure to bring retribution from one or all three of the branches of government, with public support. Second, Americans kept their regular forces small. The United States relied in peacetime on ocean boundaries to provide sufficient warning of attack and depended on a policy of mobilization to repel invasion or wage war. Thus the regular military could never endanger civilian government—in peacetime because of size and in wartime because the ranks were filled with citizens unlikely to cooperate or acquiesce in anything illegal or unconstitutional. The very reliance on citizen-soldiers—militia, volunteers, and conscripts temporarily in service to meet the emergency—was a third safeguard of civilian control. And finally, the armed forces themselves internalized military subordination to civil authority: accepted it willingly as an axiom of American government and the foundation of military professionalism. "When we enter the army we do so with full knowledge that our first duty is toward the government, entirely regardless of our own views under any given circumstances," Major

General John J. Pershing instructed First Lieutenant George S. Patton, Jr. in 1916. “We are at liberty to express our personal views only when called upon to do so or else confidentially to our friends, but always confidentially and with the complete understanding that they are in no sense to govern our actions.”⁵⁷ Or, as Omar Bradley, the first Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, put it: “thirty two years in the peacetime army had taught me to do my job, hold my tongue, and keep my name out of the papers.”⁵⁸

Much about these four factors has changed. More than sixty years of hot and cold war, a large military establishment, world responsibilities, a searing failure in Vietnam, changes in American society—among other factors—have weakened the foundations upon which civilian control have rested in the United States.

First, and most troubling, is the skepticism, even cynicism, expressed about government, lawyers, and justice, part of a general and generation-long diminution of respect for people and institutions that has eroded American civic culture and American faith in law. Polling data show that Americans have more confidence in their least democratic institutions: the military, small business, the police, and the Supreme Court. Americans express the least confidence in the most democratic: Congress.⁵⁹ So dangerous is this trend that Harvard’s Kennedy School of Government established a “Visions of Governance for the Twenty-first Century” project to explore the phenomenon, study its implications, and attempt to counteract some of the more deleterious effects.⁶⁰ American leaders cannot continue to vilify government, the U.S. government in particular, and expect patriotism to prosper or even survive as a fundamental civic value.

Second, the media, traditionally the herald of liberty in this society, has become less substantial, more superficial, less knowledgeable, more focused on profit, less professional, and more trivial. About the only liberty the media seems to champion vocally is the freedom of the press. Issues of civilian control seem to escape the press; time after time, events or issues that in past years would have been framed or interpreted as issues of civilian control, go unnoticed and unreported as such.⁶¹

Third, the nation’s core civic culture has deteriorated. Basic social institutions such as marriage and the family, and indicators of society’s health such as crime rates and out-of-wedlock births, while stabilizing or improving in the 1990s, have weakened over time. Our communities, neighborhoods, civic organizations, fraternal groups, and social gatherings have diminished in favor of individual entertainment, staying at home with the video and the Internet, and avoiding crime, crowds, traffic, or dealing with the crumbling physical and social infrastructure of our society. American society has become more splintered and people more isolated into small groups “clustered” geographically and demographically, with similar values, culture, and lifestyles. With this deterioration of civic cohesion—gated communities being perhaps emblematic—has been a weakening of shared values: less truthfulness, less generosity, less sacrifice, less social consciousness, less faith, less common agreement on ethical behavior, and more advocacy, acrimony, individualism, relativism, materialism, cynicism, and self-gratification. The September 11 attacks and the war on terrorism are unlikely to reverse these trends as long as the national leadership exhorts the American people to go back to “normal.”⁶²

Civilian control is one common understanding that seems to have faded in American civic consciousness. The American people—whose study and understanding of civics and government generally has declined—have lost their traditional skepticism about the professional military that made civilian control a core political assumption that was widely understood and periodically voiced. Simply put, the public no longer thinks about civilian control—doesn’t understand it, doesn’t discuss it, and doesn’t grasp how it can and should operate.⁶³ An occasional popular movie like *The Siege* and *Thirteen Days* raises the issue, but most recent films caricature the military and frequently, like *GI Jane* and *Rules of Engagement*, lionize an honest, brave, faithful military and demonize lying, avaricious politicians.⁶⁴

Fourth, in the last generation the United States has abandoned the *first* principle of civilian control, the bedrock practiced throughout American history extending back into pre-modern England: the reliance on the citizen soldier for national defense.⁶⁵ National security policy no longer seriously includes mobilizing industry and the population for large-scale war. Americans in uniform, whether they serve for one hitch or an entire career, are taught to view themselves (and do) as professionals. To be the apotheosis of citizen soldiers, some members hold civilian government jobs in their reserve units or elsewhere in the government in national security, and others serve on active duty considerably more than the one weekend a month and two weeks a year of traditional reserves.⁶⁶ Furthermore, while Guards and reserves pride themselves on their “professionalism” and both voice and believe the traditional rhetoric about citizen soldiering, the views of their up-and-coming officers mirror almost exactly those of their regular counterparts.⁶⁷ Reserve forces are spending more and more time on active duty, not simply for temporary duty for the crisis over homeland defense. Increasingly, the National Guard and reserves are being used interchangeably with the regulars, even in overseas deployments on constabulary missions,

something wholly unprecedented.⁶⁸ Even if they call themselves citizen soldiers, the fundamental distinction between citizens and soldiers has so blurred that in 1998, at two of the most respected of our professional military educational institutions, Marine majors who spent their adult lives in uniform and National Guard adjutant generals who have done the same, could both insist that they were “citizen soldiers.”⁶⁹ Americans have lost the high regard they once possessed for temporary military service as an obligation of citizenship, along with an understanding of its underlying function for civic cohesion and civilian control of the military.⁷⁰ Today, fewer Americans serve or know service, and the numbers will decline as a smaller percentage of the population serve in the uniform.⁷¹ Their sense of ownership or interest in the military, and their understanding of the distinctiveness of military culture—its ethos and needs—has declined. In recent years the number of veterans serving in the U.S. Congress has fallen fifty percent, and those veterans are fewer now as a percentage than in the population as a whole, reversing (in 1995) a trend of the entire 20th century.⁷² And the recent change is dramatic; less than ten years ago, 62 percent of the Senate and 41 percent of the House were veterans. Today in the 107th Congress, the Senate is 38 percent and the House 29.⁷³

Finally, at the same time that civilian control has weakened in public awareness, so too has the principle declined in the consciousness and professional understanding of the American armed forces. Historically, one of the chief bulwarks of civilian control has been the American military establishment itself. Its small size in peacetime, the professionalism of the officers, their political neutrality, their willing subordination, and their acceptance of a set of unwritten but largely understood rules of behavior in the civil-military relationship, has made civilian control succeed—messy as it has been, and situational as it may always be. In the last half century, however, while everyone in armed forces continues to support the concept, the ethos and *mentalité* of the officer corps has changed in ways that damage civil-military cooperation and undermine civilian control.

Reversing a century and a half of practice, the American officer corps has become partisan in political affiliation, and overwhelmingly Republican. Beginning with President Richard Nixon’s politics of polarization—the southern strategy and reaching out to the “hard-hats”—Republicans embraced old-fashioned patriotism and strong national defense as a central part of their national agenda. During the late 1970s, when the armed services suffered lean budgets and the “hollow force,” and in the 1980s when Ronald Reagan made rebuilding the military establishment and taking the offensive in the Cold War centerpieces for his presidency, Republicans reached out to the military as a core constituency. They succeeded in part because in the wake of Vietnam, the Democratic Party virtually abandoned the military, espousing anti-military rhetoric and reduced defense spending. During the same period, voting started to become a habit in the officer corps. In the 1950s, the Federal Voting Assistance Program came into existence in order to help enlisted men, most of whom were draftees or draft-induced volunteers, to vote. In every unit an officer was designated to connect the program to the men, and undoubtedly the duty began slowly to break down the old taboo against officers exercising their franchise. How credibly could officers assist their soldiers if they themselves abstained from voting?⁷⁴

Today the vast majority of the officer corps votes and identifies with a political philosophy and party: comparing the TISS sample of active duty officers with earlier data, from over 54% independent, no preference, or other in the 1976 to 28% in 1998-1999, and from 33% to 64% Republican.⁷⁵ In the presidential election of 2000, Republicans targeted military voters by organizing endorsements from senior retired flag officers, advertising in military publications, using Gulf War heroes Colin Powell and H. Norman Schwarzkopf on the campaign trail, urging soldiers to register and to vote, and focusing special effort on absentee military voters, which proved critical—and perhaps the margin of victory—in Florida where thousands of the officers were legal residents.⁷⁶

Every generation of American professional officers since before the Civil War abstained as a group from partisan politics, studiously avoiding any partisanship of word or deed, activity or affiliation, to the point where by George C. Marshall’s generation the practice was not even to vote.⁷⁷ Historically a handful of the most senior pursued their own personal political ambitions, usually trying to parlay wartime success into the presidency. In a very few instances, some even ran for office while on active duty. But these were exceptions. The belief was that the military, as the neutral servant of the state, stood above the dirty business of politics. Professional norms dictated faith and loyalty not just in deed but in spirit to whomever held the reins of power under the constitutional system. To Marshall’s generation, partisan affiliation and voting conflicted with military professionalism.⁷⁸

Marshall and his generation must have sensed that the habit of voting leads to partisan thinking, inclining officers to become invested in policy choices or decisions that relate directly to their professional responsibilities.⁷⁹ Officers at every level have to bring difficult and sometimes unpopular decisions to their troops and motivate them to accomplish the task. Likewise senior officers must advocate the needs and perspectives of the troops to political leaders even when that advice is unsolicited and unwanted. How effective can that advice be if the civilians know the officers are opposed to the policy?

What are the effects on morale when the troops know their officers dislike, disrespect, or disagree with the politicians, or think the mission is unwise, ill-conceived, or unnecessary?

The consequences of partisanship can also be more subtle and indirect, but equally far-reaching, even to the point of producing contempt for civilian policy and politicians, or unprofessional, disruptive behavior, as in 1993. There is a belief current today among officers that the core of the Democratic party is “hostile to military culture” and engaged in a “culture war” against the armed forces, mostly because of pressure for further gender integration and open homosexual service.⁸⁰ During the 2000 election campaign, when Al Gore stumbled briefly supporting a “litmus test” on gays in the military for selecting members of the Joint Chiefs, he confirmed for many in uniform that Democrats do not understand the military profession or care about its effectiveness. His campaign’s effort to minimize absentee votes in Florida and elsewhere through technical challenges outraged the armed forces, raising worries that a Gore victory might spark an exodus from the ranks, or that attitudes toward him were so soured that a Gore administration would have even more troubled relations with the military than Clinton’s.⁸¹

Partisan politicization loosens the connection of the military to the American people. If the public begins to perceive the military as an interest group driven by its own needs and ethos, support—and trust—will diminish. Already there are hints. When a random survey asked a thousand Americans in the fall of 1998 how often military leaders would try to avoid carrying out orders they opposed, over two-thirds answered at least “some of the time.”⁸²

Partisanship also poisons the relationship between the president and the military leadership. When a group of retired flag officers, including former CINCs and Chiefs, endorsed presidential candidates in 1992 and again in 2000, they broadcast their politicization to the public and further legitimated partisanship in the ranks, for everyone knows four-stars never really retire. Like princes of the church, they represent the culture and the profession just as authoritatively as their counterparts on active duty. If senior retired officers make a practice of endorsing presidential contenders, will the politicians trust the loyalty and discretion of the generals and admirals on active duty, in particular those who serve at the top, not to retire and use their inside knowledge to try to overturn policy or elect opponents? Will not presidents begin to vet candidates for the top jobs for pliability, or equally deleterious, party or political views, rather than for excellence, achievement, character, and candor? Over time, the result will be weak military advice, declining military effectiveness, and accelerating politicization. The investment of officers in one policy or another will lead civilians to question whether military recommendations are the best professional advice of the nation’s professional military experts. Perhaps one reason Bill Clinton and his people dealt with the military at such arm’s length is that he and they knew that officers were the most solidly Republican group inside the government.⁸³ One need only read Richard Holbrooke’s memoir about negotiating the Dayton accords to plumb the depth of suspicion between military and civilian at the highest levels. In 1995, convinced that the military opposed the limited bombing campaign against the Bosnian Serbs, Holbrooke and Secretary of State Warren Christopher believed that the Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs was lying to them when he asserted that the Air Force was running out of targets.⁸⁴

Certainly officers have the right to vote and to participate privately in our nation’s political life. No one questions the prerogative of retired officers to run for office or endorse candidates. But they must recognize its corrosive effect on military professionalism and the threat to the military establishments relationship with Congress, the President, and the American people. Having a right and exercising it are two very different things.

A second example of changing military professionalism has been the widespread attitude among officers that civilian society has become corrupt and perhaps degenerate, while the military has remained a repository for virtue and perhaps is the one remaining bastion of the traditional values that make the country strong in an increasing unraveling social fabric. Historically officers have often decried the selfishness, commercialism, and disorder that seems to characterize much of American society.⁸⁵ But opinion today has a harder, more critical, more moralistic edge, less leavened by that sense of acceptance that enabled officers in the past to tolerate the clash between their values and those of a democratic, individualistic civilian culture—and reconcile the conflict with their own continued service. Nearly 90 per cent of the elite military officers (regular and reserves) surveyed in 1998-1999 by the Triangle Institute for Security Studies agreed that “the decline of traditional values is contributing to the breakdown of our society.” Some 70 per cent thought “through leading by example, the military could help American society become more moral” and 75 per cent that “civilian society would be better off if it adopted more of the military’s values and customs.”⁸⁶ Is it healthy for civilian control when the American armed forces believe that they are morally, organizationally, institutionally, and personally superior to the rest of society—and contemptuous of that society? Do we wish civic society in a democratic country to adopt military norms, values, outlooks,

and behaviors? In my judgment that is an utter misreading of the role and function of our armed forces. Their purpose is to defend society, not to define it. The latter is militarism, in the classic definition: the same thinking that in part inclined the French and German armies to intervene in the politics of their nations in the 20th century.

Third, and the most disturbing change in military sentiment, is the belief that officers should confront and resist civilians when their policies or decisions threaten to weaken national defense or lead the country into disaster. Many think that officers should speak out publicly, or work behind the scenes, to stop or modify a policy, or even resign in protest. Some senior leaders have been willing to speak publicly on issues of national security policy and foreign and military policy before policy is formulated, and afterwards as spokespersons for what are often highly controversial and partisan initiatives or programs. In 1998 and 1999, the respected retired Army colonel and political scientist Sam Sarkesian, and the much-decorated Marine veteran, novelist, and former Secretary of the Navy James Webb, called publicly for military leaders to participate in national security policy debates, not merely as advisers to the civilian leadership, but as public advocates, an idea that seems to resonate with many in the armed forces today.⁸⁷ “Military subservience to political control applies to existing policy, not to policy debates,” admonished Webb, as if officers can subscribe to policy and debate it honestly at the same time.⁸⁸ Such behavior politicizes military issues and professional officers directly, for rare is the military issue that remains insulated from politics and broader national life.

This willingness, indeed in some cases eagerness, to engage in forming public opinion and striving publicly to affect decision-making and policy outcomes is a dangerous role for our military, and extraordinarily corrosive of civilian control. Is it proper for military officers to leak information to the press “to discredit specific policies—procurement decisions, prioritization plans, operations that the leaker opposes,” as Admiral Crowe in his memoirs admits happens “sometimes” and “copiously?”⁸⁹ Is it proper every year for the four services, the CINCs, or the Joint Chiefs to advocate to the public directly their need for ships, airplanes, divisions, number of troops, and other resources? Or what percentage of the nation’s economy should go to defense as opposed to other needs?⁹⁰ This advocacy reached such a cacophony in the fall of 2000 that the Secretary of Defense warned the military leadership not “to beat the drum with a tin cup” for their budgets during a presidential campaign and a transition to a new administration.⁹¹ Do we wish the military leadership to argue their views on the merits or demerits of intervention in the Balkans or elsewhere in order to mobilize public opinion one way or the other, before the President decides? Or debate whether or not the United States should sign a land mine treaty or international court of criminal justice treaty? Imagine 1941: should the Army and the Navy have pronounced publicly on the merits or demerits of Lend Lease, or convoy escort, or occupying Iceland, or the Europe first strategy? Or 1861: on whether the Lincoln administration should reinforce Fort Sumter, or fight to restore the Union after the conflict began? Should senior military officers question the President’s strategy in the midst of a military operation, as happened publicly in leaks within the first week of the bombing campaign over Kosovo in 1999?⁹² In such instances, what happens to the President’s, and Congress’s, authority and credibility with the public, or ability to lead the nation? And how would such advocacy affect the trust and confidence between the President, his cabinet officers, and the most senior generals and admirals, which is so necessary for effective policies and decisions?⁹³

The way in which military officers have interpreted a study of the Joint Chiefs of Staff role in the decision on intervention and in the formulation of strategy in Southeast Asia in the 1963-1965 period exemplifies the erosion of professional norms and values. H. R. McMaster’s book *Dereliction of Duty: Lyndon Johnson, Robert McNamara, The Joint Chiefs of Staff and the Lies that Led to Vietnam* is by all accounts the most widely read and discussed history book in the military in the last several years.⁹⁴ Officers believe that McMaster validates longstanding military convictions about Vietnam: that the Joint Chiefs, lacking a proper understanding of their role and the requisite courage to oppose the strategy of gradualism that they knew would fail, should have voiced their opposition—publicly if necessary—and resigned rather than carrying out the strategy. Had they done so, goes this credo, they would have saved the country a tragic, costly, humiliating—and above all, unnecessary—defeat.⁹⁵

McMaster’s book neither says nor implies that the Chiefs should have obstructed U.S. Vietnam policy in any other way than by insisting on presenting their views frankly and forcefully to their civilian superiors, and speaking honestly to the Congress when asked for their views: no leaks, no public statements, and no resignations unless they personally and professionally could not stand, morally and ethically, to carry out the policy. There is in fact no tradition of resignation in the American military. In 1783 at Newburgh, New York, as the War for Independence was ending, the American officer corps rejected individual or mass resignation—which can be indistinguishable from mutiny. George Washington dissuaded them not to march on Congress or to refuse orders over Congress’s unwillingness to pay them or guarantee their hard-earned

pensions. The precedent has survived for over two centuries. No American army ever again considered open insubordination. Proper professional behavior cannot include walking away from a policy, an operation, or a war an officer believes is wrong or will fail. That is what the left advocated during the Vietnam War and the American military rightly rejected it. Imagine the consequences if the Union Army had decided in late 1862 that it had signed on to save the Union but not free the slaves, and had resigned *en masse* because it disagreed with the Emancipation Proclamation, as many did? Air Force Chief of Staff Ronald Fogleman did not resign in protest in 1997, as many officers wish to believe; he requested early retirement and left in such a manner—quietly, without a full explanation—so as *not* to confront his civilian superior over a decision with which he deeply disagreed.⁹⁶ All McMaster says (and believes), and all that is proper in the American system, is for the military to advise, honestly and forthrightly, or to advocate in their confidential advisory capacity, a course of action. If their advice goes unheeded, and the policy or decision is legal, carry it out.

Resignation in protest directly assails civilian control. Resigning with a public explanation, however softly couched, would constitute an effort to marshal all of an officer's military knowledge, expertise, and experience—and the profession's standing with the public and reputation for disinterested patriotism—to undercut something that the officer opposed. The fact that officers today either ignore, or are oblivious to this basic aspect for their professional ethics, and would countenance, even admire, such truculent behavior, illustrates both a fundamental misunderstanding of civilian control and its weakening as a primary professional value.⁹⁷

Our military leadership has already traveled far in the direction of self-interested bureaucratic behavior in the last half century, to become advocates for policy outcomes, as opposed to advisors—to advocate not only the military perspective on a problem, or the needs of the military establishment and national defense, or the interests of their service or branch, but their own views of foreign and military policy, even to the point of pressing for a specific policy outcomes outside the normal advisory channels. Some of this is unthinking, some the product of civilian abrogation of responsibility. Some originates in the unintended consequences of the Goldwater-Nichols Department of Defense Reorganization Act of 1986 which so strengthened the Chairman and the CINCs. But some is quite conscious. In his memoirs, Colin Powell, the most publicly celebrated soldier of the era, wrote that he learned as a White House Fellow from his most important mentor that in the government “you never know what you can get away with until you try.”⁹⁸ Is that a proper standard of professional behavior for a uniformed officer? He also declared that his generation of officers “vowed that when our turn came to call the shots, we would not quietly acquiesce in halfhearted warfare for half-baked reasons that the American people could not understand or support.”⁹⁹ Is that a proper view of military subordination to civilian authority?

Unfortunately, General Powell's views mirror attitudes that have developed over the last generation. The survey of officer and civilian attitudes and opinions undertaken by the Triangle Institute for Security Studies in 1998-1999 discovered that many officers now believe that they have the duty to force their own views on the civilians when the United States is contemplating committing American forces abroad. When “asked whether . . . military leaders should be neutral, advise, advocate, or insist on having their way in . . . the decision process” to use military force, fifty percent or more of the up-and-coming active duty officers answered “insist” on the following issues: “setting rules of engagement, ensuring that clear political and military goals exist . . . , developing an ‘exit strategy,’” and “deciding what kinds of military units . . . will be used to accomplish all tasks.”¹⁰⁰ In the context of the questionnaire, “insist” definitely implied that officers should try to compel the civilians to accept the military's recommendations.

In 2000, a three-star general casually referred to a uniformed culture in the Pentagon that labels the Office of the Secretary of Defense as “the enemy” because it exercises civilian control.¹⁰¹ In 1999 staff officers on the National Security Council attempted to promulgate a new version of the National Security Strategy in haste to prevent the President from enunciating his own principles.¹⁰² In 1997 the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs purposely coaxed the other chiefs to block Congress's effort to reform the military establishment through the Quadrennial Defense Review.¹⁰³ In the early 1990s senior officers presented alternatives for the use of American forces abroad designed purposefully to discourage the civilian leadership from intervening in the first place.¹⁰⁴ Twice in the last five years members of the Joint Chiefs threatened to resign as a means of blocking a policy or decision.¹⁰⁵

Thus, in the last generation, the American military has slipped from conceiving of its primary role as advice to civilians, and then executing their orders, to believing that it is also proper—even essential in some situations—to try to impose the military's viewpoint on policies or decisions. In other words, American officers have, over the course of the Cold War and in reaction to certain aspects of it, forgotten or abandoned their historic stewardship for civilian control, their awareness of the requirements to maintain it, and an understanding of the proper boundaries and behaviors that made it work properly

and effectively. That so many voices applaud this behavior, or sanction it by their silence, suggests that a new definition of military professionalism may be forming, at least in civil-military relations. If so, the consequences are not likely to benefit national security, and could even alter the character of American government itself.

* * * * *

Now I am sure that to many of you these concerns seem overblown. Certainly there is no crisis. The American military conceives of itself as loyal and patriotic, universally expressing support for civilian control as a fundamental principle of government and of military professionalism. Yet at the same time, the evidence is overwhelming that civil-military relationships have deteriorated in our government. The underlying structures in civilian society and in the military profession that have traditionally supported the system of civilian control have also weakened. Over the course of the last generation, much influence and actual power has migrated to the military, who have either been allowed to define, or have themselves claimed, an expanded role in policy and decision making.¹⁰⁶ The reasons are complex: partly circumstance, partly civilian inattention or politically-motivated timidity, and partly because military leaders have either forgotten, or chosen to ignore, the basic behaviors that make civil-military relations function in such a way as to support military effectiveness and civilian control at the same time. But whatever the causes, the consequences are dangerous. The shift to greater military influence, combined with the ignorance or indifference of the American people to civilian control, and the misreading of the limits on behavior on the part of senior military officers, could at some future time produce a civil-military clash that damages American government or compromises the nation's defense.

That civilians in the executive and legislative branches of government over the last generation bear ultimate responsibility for these developments is beyond doubt. Some on both sides seem to sense it. Secretaries of defense came into office in 1989, 1993, and 2001 concerned about military subordination and determined to exert their authority. Civilian officials have the obligation to make the system work, not to abdicate for any reason. But to rely on the politicians to restore the proper balance is to ignore the conditions and processes that can frustrate civilian control. The historical record is not encouraging. Over two centuries, the officials elected and appointed to rule the military have varied enormously in knowledge, experience, understanding, and motive. Their propensity to exercise civilian control, and to provide sound, forceful leadership, has been largely situational—and unpredictable.¹⁰⁷

Nor can the changes in American society and political understanding that have weakened civilian control be easily reversed. National defense will capture at best superficial public attention even during a war on terrorism, unless military operations are ongoing or the government asks for special sacrifice. And in wartime, Americans want to rely more on military advice and authority, not less. Fewer and fewer Americans will experience uniformed service, and without a conscious effort by our media to avoid caricaturing military culture, and by our colleges and universities to expand military history and security studies, a rising generation of civilian leaders will lack not only the experience, but also the comprehension of military affairs needed to make civilian control work effectively.

A better way to alter the equation is for officers to recall the attitudes, and rejuvenate the behaviors, that civilian control requires. Certainly every officer supports the concept. Every officer swears at commissioning “to support and defend the Constitution of the United States,” and “bear true faith and allegiance” to the same.¹⁰⁸ Because civilian control pervades the Constitution, the oath is a personal promise to preserve, protect, defend, and support civilian control, in actual practice as well as in theory. The requirement for such an oath was written into the Constitution for precisely that purpose.¹⁰⁹ The oath is not to maximize one service's budget, or try to achieve a certain policy outcome, or to try to reshape civilian life toward a military vision of the good society.

Examine your own personal views of civilians, particularly of your clients: the American people, their elected officials, and those appointed to exercise responsibility in national security affairs. I must admit that for the ten-plus years I worked in the Department of Defense, I measured every senior officer and official I worked with and for, and occasionally I experienced feelings of dislike, distrust, and even contempt. Now a certain amount of caution, skepticism, and perhaps distrust is healthy. But contempt? I was wrong. Contempt for clients destroys the professional relationship. Lawyers cannot provide sound legal representation, doctors effective treatment, writers useful prose, ministers worthwhile support, teachers successful learning when they do not understand and respect their clients. Military officers and civil servants who feel contempt for their bosses are not likely to advise them wisely or carry out their policies effectively.

Investigate your own professional view of civilian control. On what do you base your thinking? Much of the problem may stem from the Cold War and from one particular campaign of it: Vietnam, which continues to cast a long, sometimes

- the Clinton administration just doesn't get it, allow it to be exploring what the effect would be on you if you don't take in the matter of Republicanism for the most sexual by my carry had? See Eric Schmidt, 'The Top Soldier Tom Bowman 2 Looks,' *New York Times*, Feb 6, 1993, p. 1; 'Asin Saksa Dakan Cays That the Bas Will Bess,' *Cogesind Quarterly*, June 26, 1993, p. 1670; Eric Schmidt and Thomas L. Friedman, 'Clinton and Powell Forge Bond for Mutual Survival,' *New York Times*, June 4, 1993, p. 1; Richard L. Casey, 'The Rebel in the Saddle,' *Time*, Feb 15, 1993, p. 32; and E. Hilly, *Don't A Reader's Guide to the Military's Anti-Copy Policy* (Durham: Duke University Press, 1999), 2025. The extent of the President's declassification in George S. Papanicolaou, *All Too Human: A Political Education* (Boston: Little Brown Company, 1999), 155-163; Elizabeth Dew, *On the Edge: The Clinton Presidency* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1994), 42-48, 282-51.
2. Quoted in John Lancaster, 'Air Force General Demands Tight Formation for Command in Chief,' 'Accused of Ridding Clinton General Foes Air Force Probe,' *Washington Post*, Apr 22, June 8, 1993, p. 2, p. 1. See also 'The President and the General,' June 11, 1993, *ibid.*, p. 20; 'Transcript of President Clinton's News Conference,' *ibid.*, June 16, 1993, p. 14; 'AMilitary Bead?' *Social Post Intelligence*, June 11, 1993, p. 10; David H. Hudson, 'Reason in the Parks: The Troops of the President,' *New York Times*, June 28, 1993, p. 24; Associated Press, 'General's Impact on Clinton's Life,' *Washington Times*, July 8, 1993, p. 5.
3. The events and incidents described below were covered extensively in the daily press journals of opinion and the national media, 1993-2001.
4. The *Washington* and *Los Angeles Times* are cited by Stephen G. Kunin, *The Krebs, Gerber, Milroy, Cav America's Gerber: Naval Fighting Force of the World War II* (New York: Sabra, 2000).
5. The arguments over declassification began roughly by 1998 in the Joint Chiefs of Staff and US Sentos engaged in public accusations of blame to testimony and lack of support. See Eric Schmidt, 'Joint Chiefs Accuse Congress of Wakening US Defense,' *New York Times*, Sept 30, 1998, p. 1. The military opposition to Clinton's intervention was a hot item in the media; see Richard A. Sammar and Art Price, 'Military in Military Angry Over Clinton's Policies,' *Los Angeles Times* (Washington ed.), Oct 19, 1993, p. 1. The arguments over declassification continued. See Elaine M. Gosman, 'Congressional Aide Finds Spending on Core Reaches in Dece,' *Nightly Post*, June 28, 2001, p. 1.
6. Rowan Scarborough, 'Maine Office Probed for Being Clinton,' 'Major Gets Punished for Criticizing President,' *Washington Times*, Nov. 11, Dec. 7, 1998, p. 1, p. 1; C. J. Chivers, 'Troops Obey Clinton Despite Diktat,' *USA Today*, Nov. 18, 1998, p. 27A; Pat Towler, 'Keeping a Gun to One's Self,' *CQ Weekly*, 57 (Jan 2, 1999) 26; Article 88; 'Contempt to add to the list,' 'Any commission officer who uses contemptuous words against the President, the Vice President, Congress, the Secretary of Defense, the Secretary of a military department, the Secretary of Transportation, the Governor of a State, Territory, Commonwealth or possession in which he is on duty, or persons shall be punished as a court-martial may direct.' *Manual for Courts-Martial United States* (1995 ed.) A223. The history of this provision is also found in John G. Kester, 'Soldiers Who insult the President: An Unusual Look at Article 88 of the Uniform Code of Military Justice,' *Harvard Law Review*, 81 (1967-1968) 1697-1769; Daniel Blumenthal, 'A Brief Overview of Article 88 of the Uniform Code of Military Justice,' *Samira Papers, Strategy and Policy Samira*, Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Study, Dec 4, 1998.
7. PAGESIX, 'Wicked Wife,' *New York Post*, Oct 11, 1999.
8. Thomas E. Ricks, 'Military Personnel Warned on Politics,' *Washington Post*, Nov. 30, 2000, p. 25. A navy officer, after receiving the order by message that in his command men had that 'This was part of the future of the next 8 years (including the Clinton administration) that I have received some of the orders of Article 88...' Email to the author, Nov. 27, 2000. See also Capt Robert G. Brackel, 'The Maine Officer's Moral and Legal Implications of Political Absence,' *Maine Corps Gazette*, 84 (Sept 2000) 102-107.
9. Another major barrier to a critical administration on the matter when a woman's staff in a military Lt Gen Barry Mc Caffery, an undistinguished war veteran and commander of the 24th Infantry Division in the Gulf War. Mc Caffery was the serving as a staff to the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff in response to a call 'good morning' in the White House staff for a quick meeting of the staff of the (not) military top level in the White House. In his haste to identify to the White House and to the press of the military of the administration. The impact of this insult was felt most acutely inside the Beltway and especially in the office of the Chief of Staff, Blue B. Austard and Tim Zimmerman, 'Clinton's Waiver Was,' *US News & World Report*, 114 (Mar 15, 1993) 22; Cal M. Cannon, 'Military Feels Resentment to the White House,' *Buffalo (NY) News*, Mar 23, 1993, p. 5. Mc Caffery was one of the officers featured in James Kilgore, *Pragmatic Soldiers* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1995); see also Jay Nuding, 'Clinton's Good Soldier,' *National Review*, May 3, 1999, pp. 20-23.
10. Conversation with an official of the Office of the Secretary of Defense, Apr. 1993.
11. President Clinton had to take from the beginning to women in military to accommodate the military. With that, 'Clinton's Waiver Was,' 22; Cal M. Cannon, 'Clinton reaches for military justice,' *Baltimore Sun*, May 30, 1992, p. 22. But five years later the relationship was hardly better than 'away from the military.' 'I can't think of any other high level president that has put me as a military officer and caring to have a relationship with the military at the level of the White House press secretary. Michael McCurry was quoted as saying, 'He did it because he understood that the beginning was significant and that he had to do it because of the human connection with his command and all the way down the chain.' Brian Mc Groy, 'US Military, Clinton is away from the military,' *Boston Globe*, Feb 22, 1998, p. 1. Two of the staff officers whom he mentioned in his professional relationship with Clinton praised his discharge of his command and his duties. Richard H. K. D. 'The Early Retirement of General Ronald R. Fogelman, Chief of Staff, United States Air Force,' *Aerospac Power Journal*, 15 (Spring 2001) 16; General Wesley K. Clark, *Waging Modern War: Bosnia, Kosovo and the Future of Combat* (New York: Public Affairs, 2001), 201. However, the 'personal and human connection' apparently revealed the Clinton's high level of cooperation, which had a human connection. See David L. Haberman, *War in the Time of Peace: Bush, Clinton and the General* (New York: Sabra, 2001), 415-419; Joseph C. 'Military Finds Refreshing Change With New Command in Chief,' *Washington Times*, Feb 13, 2001, p. 1. For the communication emphasis of the administration's foreign policy, see David L. Haberman, *War in the Time of Peace*, 24; David E. Sanger, 'Economic Engine for Foreign Policy,' *New York Times*, Dec. 28, 2000, p. A1. Scholarly analyses of the Clinton foreign policy are William C. Bamann, *From the Center of the Edge: The Politics and Policies of the Clinton Presidency* (Lanham: MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, 2001), 35-38; Andrew J. Bacewicz, *American Empire: The Realities and Consequences of US Diplomacy* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2002) in press.
12. Jane Pauley, 'For 8 Years, Strained Relationship With the Military,' *New York Times*, Dec. 28, 2000, p. A13.
13. 'Clinton and the General,' *Variety*, Sept 2001, p. 230.
14. In 1996, for a congressional mark of the Secretary of Defense Dick Cheney observed, 'If you look at the 92nd and the 94th congressional sessions and I think even in the 1990s, the president's role in the military was a hot issue. This will be the first time in the world for a military and a political strategy to meet what you might be doing to how high level of the military to be.' Quoted in Stephen M. Dunan, *Critics Warn: America's National Guard and Reserve Forces and the Politics of National Security* (Novato, CA: Presidio, 1997) 225.
15. The most significant analysis of the overall character of the military establishment is Eric A. Charn, 'Defending America in the Twenty-first Century,' *Foreign Affairs*, 79 (Nov. Dec. 2000) 40-56. For a further perspective on the military with the Cold War, see William G. Ickes, *From the Edge: The American Military and the Consequences of Peace* (New York: Public Affairs, 1998).
16. Michael R. Gordon, 'Cut Force Review of War Strategy,' *New York Times*, May 30, 1993, p. 16; Brian G. Hannon, 'Runnings of Docket: Hard in Part, Agony in Civilian Leadership Management System Agreed to Some Offices,' John Lancaster, 'Aspirants of Writing 2 Was Not a One: Practical Effect of Notion of Sustaining Amid Huge Military Budget Cuts,' *Washington Post*, June 20, 2005.

1993p.1p.A6ForabroadanalysisoftheBottomUpReviews,DonaldKagrandRichardWKagan,*Wile America Steps Soft Decision, Military Wakes and the Threat to Peace Today* (New York:Simon's Press,2000)ch.14

17.Thejunctionbetween success and requirements which became the basis of much debate and innovation in the 1990s was early 1995. See David Guéard and Jeffrey M. Ramey, *Air and the Defense Train Wreck in the New Millennium* (Washington Center for Strategic and International Studies, 1999); I. Don M. Sidel, "The Coming Defense Train Wreck," *Washington Quarterly*, 19 (Winter 1996)89-101, which comments on "what to do about it," pp.103-124. According to Lt. Gen. Wesley Clark, the head of plans (J5) on the Joint Staff beginning in 1994, "we had constructed a doctrine of bureaucratic inertia that would force the US Armed Forces' thinking on only two primary conflicts and the diverse marginal investments of success or failure to be equal to the expense of the possible employment." This was intended to be a strategy for employing a small force - it was meant to defend the size of the military." *Clark Waging Modern War*, 47, 36

18. A brief analysis of the seminal missile from Lehman and Haves, Scharman, "Denializing the Military," *Foreign Policy Research Institute* WebSite, July 1997. More extended analysis see Guéard and Ramey, *Air and the Defense Train Wreck*, ch.12. *Citizens for a New America*, pp.2829, 3639, 4245.

19. For a critical analysis of how electronic and information technology got away from weapons acquisition budgets, networking of computers, systems and the might of being wafare and the armed services see James Kilgore, "The Panama of Florida," *National Journal*, Mar.17, 2001, p.780, Joseph P. Hight, "Spring From Space US To Shape The Focus," *International Herald Tribune*, April 10, 2001, p.1; Glenn W. Goodman, Jr., "Future Army Vision: The Service's Future Combat Systems A Title Lap Ahead Program," *Armed Forces Journal International*, 138 (May 2001) 26; James Wae, "Vital Defense," *Foreign Affairs*, 80 (May-June 2001) 98-112; Nicholas Lemann, "Dreading About War," *The New Yorker*, July 16, 2001, pp.32-38; Admiral Bill Owens with Ed O'Leary, *Light the Fogg War* (New York: Farr, Straus Giroux, 2000). A range of forums, including ground wafare Stephen Biddle, "Assessing Theories of Future Wafare," in H.W. Brands, *The Use of Force for the Cold War* (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2001) 217-288. For an overview, see Lawrence Fishman, *The Revolution in Strategic Affairs* (Intentional Institute for Strategic Studies, AddH Paper 318) (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1998).

20. Congress began pressing the Joint Chiefs of Staff and Department of Defense to conduct overlapping studies and missions among the armed services as early as 1992, which commission led to the review in 1995, but the broader Quadrennial Defense Review (QDR) in 1997 (which National Defense Panel review and critique of the former study) and the QDR in 2001; and in 1998 the US Commission on National Security 21st Century took an "end board" on the comprehensive national security and report in 2001. See *Report of the BOTTOM UP REVIEW, Its Aspects, Society of Defense*, October 1993; <http://www.fao.org/madbus/index.html> (Oct.5,2000); *Director of Defense, Roles and Missions Commission of the Armed Forces Report to Congress*, Secretary of Defense, and the Joint Chiefs of Staff, May 24, 1995, Executive Summary; <http://www.fao.org/madbus/095d1062.html> (Nov.26,2000); William S. Chan, *Report of the Quadrennial Defense Review*, May 1997; <http://www.defenselink.mil/bsq/index.html> (Nov.26,2000); *Report of the National Defense Panel*, December 1997; *Transforming Defense: National Security in the 21st Century*; <http://www.fao.org/madbus/index.html> (links from list below for text) (Aug.2,2001); *Real Map for National Security: Implications for Change*, The Phase II Report of the US Commission on National Security 21st Century, March 15, 2001 (http://Washington/US Commission on National Security 21st Century 2001); Background on the Quadrennial Defense Review, May 1997, HR 3230, National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1997, Title IX, Subtitle B, Sec. 923, Quadrennial Defense Review - Force Structure Review; <http://www.comwag.gov/badg.html> (Nov.26,2000). For background see Lora S. Hall, *The Dead End of the Base Force* (Washington: Joint History Office, Office of the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, July 1993); *National Security Strategy of the United States* (Washington: White House, Aug. 1991); Gen. Colin Powell, "Lessons in Defense Department Briefing," DOD Bottom Up Review, September 1, 1993; Federal Information Systems Corporation Federal News Service, accessed through Academic Universe, "bottom up review" Search Terms (Dec. 13, 2000). For an in-depth admission of paralysis and a new will in the Pentagon and the failure of outside reform efforts see Owens, *Light the Fogg War*, 32-42, 166-177, 207-219. Revealing footage about the 1997 QDR in George W. Wiken, *This War Really Matters: Inside the Fight for Defense Dollars* (Washington: Congressional Quarterly Press, 2000) ch.13.

21. As of June 26, 2001, some of which of the findings and recommendations of the US Commission on National Security 21st Century' were being adopted upon in commission by the Administration Congress. "Recommendations Status," June 26, 2001, endorsed in Chas. G. Boyde, the author, June 27, 2001. The author was a member of the National Security Study Groups supporting the Commission. The Bush Administration has historically committed to doing as many as possible. See "Bush Office: New Vision of Military," *Los Angeles Times*, Dec. 12, 2001, p.1.

22. The balance of transforming defense policy during the first months of the Bush administration in 2001 has been covered extensively in the press. See for example reports by Thomas E. Ricks, *Washington Post*, May 20, 2005, June 22, July 14, 19, 25, Aug. 3, 7, 18, 31, Dec. 9, and by Al Kamran, May 16, by Elaine Gosman, *Inside the Pentagon*, May 31, June 14, July 5, 19, 26, Aug. 17, by Stan Gork, *Business Week*, July 2, Aug. 6, by James Dao, Thom Shanker, Thomas L. Friedman, *New York Times*, June 3, July 11, 13, 14, 19, 26, 30, Aug. 18, Sept. 2, by James Kilgore, Sydney H. Hirsch, and George C. Wiken, *National Journal*, Mar. 3, June 9, July 14, Nov. 3, by Bill Gatz, Rowan Scarborough, *Washington Times*, Apr. 24, May 25, June 11, 29, July 13, Aug. 30, by Robert H. Fox, *Defense News*, June 4, July 23, 29, by Matten M. Kordade, *Roll Call*, July 26, by Andrea Stone, *USA Today*, July 27, by William M. Akin, *washingtonpost.com*, June 4, July 16, Pat Towel, *Congressional Quarterly Weekly*, May 12, July 21, by Eun-Kyung Kim, Lisa Bugas, *European States and Ships*, May 24, June 2, by Vago Murad, *Hunter-Kater, Defense Daily International*, May 4, *Defense Daily*, May 11, 25, by Michael Duffy, *Time*, Aug. 27, and a link and opinion piece in the *Washington Post*, Feb. 7, Aug. 27, *Weekly Standard*, May 14, July 23, *Los Angeles Times*, May 24, *New York Times*, May 25, July 13, Aug. 20, *Washington Times*, May 25, June 10, *London Financial Times*, June 27, July 31, *Wall Street Journal*, July 13, Aug. 1, 27, *USA Today*, July 18, *Boston Globe*, July 22, *US News and World Report*, Aug. 13, *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, Aug. 27, 28, and *Newsweek*, Sept. 3. The first public attack on Rumsfeld's efforts by the services came in a widely disseminated e-mail from an Army Chief of Staff Colonel Suljan to the Association of the US Army on May 5, and motivated by a detached and off-center dogma, see Capt. William T. Rine, *Washington Times*, Apr. 23. Chief of Naval Operations Vern M. Clark quoted in *Inside the Navy*, June 4. Admiral (ret.) Legitt W. Smith, in *National Defense*, June. "I've concluded that a 15 percent transformation in 10 years would be a considerable feat." Deputy Secretary of Defense Paul Wolfowitz admitted in Aug. 2001, "I don't think the existing base is a decision that will be opposed by someone." Tom Carahue, "Total US Military Transformation in 10 Years Not Realistic, Says Wolfowitz," *Defense News.com*, Aug. 16, 2001. For the current decision of "transformation," see Wolfowitz, Keynote Address, Fisher Conference on "Focusing National Power," Nov. 14, 2001, <http://www.defenselink.mil/pa/ches/2001/20011114dpxad.html> (Dec.1,2001).

23. See for example Paul Q. J. Lutz, "Doubts of Top Brass on the Use of Power Carry Great Weight," *Boston Globe*, Apr. 20, 1994, p.12.

24. My understanding of the Kosovo campaign comes from Clark Waging Modern War; Andrew B. MacFarland and Ed A. Cheneck, *War Over Kosovo: Politics and Strategy in Global Age* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2001); Haberman, *War in the Name of Peace*, 36-41; Benjamin S. Lamb, *NATO's Air War for Kosovo: A Strategic and Operational Assessment* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2001); Michael Mandelbaum, "A Perfect Failure," *Foreign Affairs*, 78 (Oct. 1999) 28; and Daniel L. Byman and Matthew C. Waxman, "Kosovo and the Great Air Power Debate," *Bary R. Posen*, "The War for Kosovo," *International Security*, 24 (2000) 5-84.

25. In 1998-1999, the Triang Institute for Security Studies' Project on the Capabilities of the Military and Civil Society' compared the attitudes, opinions, values and perspectives of officials in the military, media, and in the services with a sample of civilians in the United States and the great republic. The official sample came from a survey conducted in the military and in the service academies and in ROTC and from

38. J.G. Prot, III, *Menard in the Command in Chief US Pacific Fleet*, Sept. 23, 1994; 'SUBJ: CNO COMMENTS AT SURFACE WARFARE FLAG OFFICER CONFERENCE (SWFOC)' copy in possession of author.
39. *Director of Defense Policy and Missions Commission of the Armed Forces Report to Congress: The Secretary of Defense and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff*, May 24, 1995, Executive Summary, <<http://www.fao.org/mad/custom/95/dl1062.html>> (Nov. 26, 2000); Robert Haber, 'Export Steamlined Staff A/CSD Could Save Billions,' *Defense News*, Dec. 28, 1996, p. 28.
40. For insight into the military's influence over the heads of the intervention in Bosnia, see John H. Duder, *Getting Dayton: The Making of America's Bosnia Policy* (Washington: Brookings Institution Press, 2000), 140-153, 173-178; Dan Blumenthal, 'Clinton, the Military, and Bosnia, 1993-1995: A Study in Dysfunctional Civil-Military Relations,' Seminar Paper, Seton Hall University, Center for the Study of the Use of Force, Seton Hall University School of Advanced International Studies, June 7, 1999; and Clark W. Jorgensen, 'The Dayton Negotiations: A Study in the Way (p. 59) "Underage army wives seeking jobs in the region of the military...but give the command in chief authority to accomplish the military's obligations." Abad ground analysis Susan L. Woodward, 'Upside Down Policy: The US Debate on the Use of Force and the Case of Bosnia,' in Barbara L. Stein, ed., *Using Force*, 111-134; an analysis of civil-military conflict between 1988 and 1997; Michael C. Desch, 'The Evolution of Civil-Military Relations in the United States during the 1990s: The Evolution of Civil-Military Relations in the 1990s,' in *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 20(1), 2001, pp. 1-21; and a book by Seth G. Jones, *Civilian Control of the Military*, 3rd ed. (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000).
41. Chats G. Boyd, 'America Picks the War in Bosnia,' *New York Times*, Aug. 9, 1995, p. 19; Chats G. Boyd, 'Making Peace with the Guilty: The Truth about Bosnia,' *Foreign Affairs*, 74(Oct. 1995): 22-28. The op-ed began: 'Having spent the last two years as deputy commander of the US European Command, I have found that my views on the future of Bosnia differ from much of the conventional wisdom in Washington.'
42. Bill Keller, 'The World According to Powell,' *New York Times Magazine*, Nov. 25, 2001, p. 65.
43. For a discussion of Gen. Powell's stoicism toward violence, see John J. O'Connell, 'Out of Control,' 8-13, with Powell's reply, comments by John L. Hamann, William O. Martini, Samuel P. Huntington, and my response in *The National Interest*, Summer 1994, pp. 23-31. O'Connell's article supporting military intervention in Madras; 'How Colin Powell Plays the Game,' *Washington Monthly*, 26(Dec. 1994): 33-42; Chats G. Boyd, 'The Legend of Colin Powell,' *New Republic*, Apr. 17, 1995, pp. 20-32; Michael R. Godman, Bernard E. Trainor, 'Beltway Warrior,' Keller, 'World According to Powell,' *New York Times Magazine*, Aug. 27, 1995, pp. 40-43; Nov. 25, 2001, 61 ff.; Michael C. Desch and Sharon K. Weir, eds., *Colin Powell as CS Chairman: A Panel Discussion on American Civil-Military Relations*, October 23, 1995 [Project on US Policy and Civil-Military Relations Working Paper No. 1] (Cambridge: Harvard University, John M. Olin Institute for Strategic Studies, Dec. 1995); Lawrence F. Kaplan, 'Yesterday's Man: Colin Powell's Outlook on Foreign Policy,' *New Republic*, Jan. 2, 2001, pp. 17-21.
44. Eric Schmidt and Elaine Sciolino, 'To Run Pentagon, Bush Sought Power Mover, Not War Hawk,' *New York Times*, Jan. 2, 2001, p. 1; Bill Gatzert and Rowan Scarborough, 'Inside the Ring,' *Washington Times*, Jan. 26, 2001, p. A9. Significantly, Powell's predecessor Richard Armitage, who had been mentioned frequently for the position of Deputy Secretary of Defense, was not offered the position and instead became Deputy Secretary of State.
45. T. Harry Williams, *Lincoln and His Generals* (New York: Random House, 1952) remains indispensable. See also Richard N. Current, *The Lincoln Nobody Knows* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1958), 169; David H. Burton and David J. Lincoln, *Lincoln* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1995), 386-388; Bruce Tap, *Over Lincoln's Shoulder: The Committee on the Conduct of the War* (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 1998), 151-154.
46. Timothy D. Johnson, *Whiffled Scot: The Quest for Military Glory* (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 1998), 217-219; John E. Maszalski, *Samuel A. Roberts: A Soldier's Passion for Order* (New York: The Free Press, 1993), 386-389.
47. Mark Russell Shulman, *Navies and the Emergence of American Sea Power, 1882-1898* (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 1995), 46-57, 152-153; Paul ACK Kossinn, *Making for Madras: War, the Political Economy of American Warfare, 1865-1919* (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 1997), 48-57; Benjamin Franklin Cooling, *Gay, Stead and Blue Water: The Formative Years of America's Military-Industrial Complex, 1881-1917* (Hamden, CT: Archon Books, 1979), ch. 34; postscript; See also Kunitz-Hadama, *The US Navy and the Origins of the Military-Industrial Complex, 1847-1883* (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2001).
48. DeWitt Copp, *A Few Good Captains: The Menard Events That Shaped the Development of US Air Power* (Caden City, NY: Doubleday & Company, 1980); David E. Johnson, *Fox Tanks and Heavy Bombers: Innovation in the US Army, 1917-1945* (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1998), 66-69, 81-84, 86-90, 102-103, 158-160, 220-222, 227-228.
49. Quoted in Marina Eads, *Becoming Frontiers: Public and Personal Recollections*, ed. Sidney Hyman (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1951), 336. For a sense of the broader context of the military's role in the services, see the letters of Elihu Root, Mar. 7, 1902; Oswald Garrison Villard, Mar. 22, 1902; Leonard Wood, June 4, 1904; and T. H. Newberry, Aug. 28, 1908; Bing E. Mason, ed., *The Letters of Theobald Roosevelt*, 8 vols. (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1951-1954), III, 241, 247, IV, 820, VI, 1199; for a history of Roosevelt as a commander in chief, see Matthew M. Osofsky, who supplied excerpts from the above documents and Osofsky, 'Theobald Roosevelt, Congress, and the Military: US Civil-Military Relations in the Early Twentieth Century,' *President Studies Quarterly*, 30(2000): 312-330.
50. The civil-military battles of the 1940s, 1950s, and 1960s are covered in a number of works, among them Dominick Casady, *The Politics of Military Unification: A Study of Conflict in the Policy Process* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1966); Haman S. Wolk, *The Struggle for Air Force Independence, 1943-1947* (Washington: Air Force History and Museums Program, 1997); Jeffrey G. Babow, *Reckless: The Admirals' Fight for Naval Aviation, 1945-1950* (Washington: Naval Historical Center, 1994); Steven L. Readman, *The Formative Years, 1947-1950: History of the Office of the Secretary of Defense*, Vol. II (Washington: Historical Office, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 1984); Robert L. Watson, *In the Missile Age, 1956-1960: History of the Office of the Secretary of Defense*, Vol. III (Washington: Historical Office, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 1997); and Deborah Shipley, *Pioneers and Power: The Legend of Robert M. Young* (Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1993).
51. For a brief history of civilian control, see Richard H. Kohn, 'Civil-Military Relations: Civilian Control of the Military,' in John Whitehead, Charles L. Bell, ed., *The Oxford Companion to American Military History* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999), 122-125. Similar interpretations of the conflict have been found in the work of Russell F. Weigley, 'The American Military and the Principle of Civilian Control from McClellan to Powell,' *The Journal of Military History*, Special Issue, 57(1993): 27-59; Russell F. Weigley, 'The American Civil-Military Cultural Gap: A Historical Perspective: Civilian Control of the Military,' in Feaver and Kohn, eds., *Subs and Citizens*, ch. 5; Ronald H. Spitzer, 'Operation Who Says Tension Between Civilian and Military Leaders Shows Up,' *Washington Post*, Aug. 22, 1999, p. B1; and Peter D. Feaver, 'Disorderly Divisions of Labor: The Evolution of Civil-Military Conflict in the United States,' paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Political Science Association, Washington, DC, 1993. A particularly cogent analysis of general management, by a scholar who has studied this issue and participated as a senior civilian official in the Pentagon, is Adam Yamominsky, 'Civilian Control: New Perspectives on New Problems,' *Internal Law Journal*, 49(1974): 654-671.
52. See, for example, Dana Priest, 'Mine Decision Boosts Clinton Military Relations,' *Washington Post*, Sept. 21, 1997, p. A2; Ernest Beitz, 'Inside the Ring,' *Washington Times*, June 8, 1998, p. 11; Jonathan S. Landay, 'US Losing Hard Core Diplo may in AKooxo's AWa,' *Christian Science Monitor*, June 5, 1998, p. 7; David Reardon, 'An Unfortunate Opposition: US Policy Toward the Establishment of the International Criminal Court (Hons Thesis, Center for International Peace and Defense, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, 2000).

more painful offices could be expected to be held with the motto of national fulfillment was highly independent on partisan affiliation in 1984 Newsweek (July 9, p. 37) surveyed 257 offices about a quarter of the respondents, Republican 52%, Democrat 4%, Independent 43%, Don't Know 1%, Hobbs 1984 offices sampled 29% independent. The ISS Survey included 74 more votes of Republican 57%, Democrat 9%, Independent 30%, No Preference, Other 34%. The ISS Survey sample was 28% independent, No Preference, Other 76. Pat Towel, "GOP Advances Differing Views With Commander in Chief: Military-Oriented Papers," *Congressional Quarterly Weekly*, Dec. 11, 1999, p. 2984; Republican National Committee advocates of "Keeping the Commitment: Republicans Reverse Years of Military Neglect," *Air Force Times*, Dec. 13, 1999, p. 57; Republican National Committee at Univ. of NC Army ROTC cademan has said [in 2000] in possession of a letter from Park Abbott in Oct. 11, 2000; David Wood, "Military Backs Park with Non-Partisan Tradition," *Chesapeake Post*, Oct. 22, 2000, p. 16; Just prior to election the Republican National Committee published a message from Col. Powell urging voters to vote for "our Republican" Powell in Banting's bid; "A Message from Col. L. Powell," Nov. 6, 2000, in possession of a letter from the 2000 election about 72 percent of overseas military personnel voted patriotically by Republicans voted. The overall vote for Powell in public was 50 percent. Robert Suro, "Partisan Will Reverse Military Voting Practices," *Washington Post*, June 23, 2001, p. 2. The Bush campaign pushed out overseas military ballot boxes in questionnaires in counties where Bush was to gain a lock of quality to counties where Gore was to gain a majority in the general election. David Pastward, "Dem Van Natta: How Bush Took Fight to Mingling Overseas Absentee Vote," *New York Times*, July 15, 2001, p. 1.

77. Christopher McKee, *A Gentleman and Her Noble Profession: The Creation of the US Naval Officer Corps, 1794-1815* (Annapolis Naval Institute Press, 1991), 107-108; William B. Stebbins, *An American Profession of Arms: The Army Officer Corps, 1784-1861* (Lawrence University Press of Kansas, 1992), ch. 15; Edward M. Coffman, *The Old Army: A Portrait of the American Army in Peacetime, 1784-1800* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1986), 87-96, 242-243, 266-269; Peter Karsten, *The Naval Aristocracy: The Golden Age of Annapolis and the Emergence of Modern American Navalism* (New York: The Free Press, 1972), 203-213.

78. Gordon K. Lewis, *The Myth of the Army, 1774-1874* (Lawrence University Press, 1989). One included the various military professions as a single profession in the early years of the Republic. Any five or six of the military professions could be grouped together as a single profession. Edward M. Coffman, *The Old Army: A Portrait of the American Army in Peacetime, 1784-1800* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1986), 87-96, 242-243, 266-269; Peter Karsten, *The Naval Aristocracy: The Golden Age of Annapolis and the Emergence of Modern American Navalism* (New York: The Free Press, 1972), 203-213.

79. James H. Lane, *Barons: Political Patronage and the Military Elite in America*, *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 27(2001):501-523; John H. Coatsworth, *The Making of the American Officer Corps, 1784-1861* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1986), 87-96, 242-243, 266-269; Peter Karsten, *The Naval Aristocracy: The Golden Age of Annapolis and the Emergence of Modern American Navalism* (New York: The Free Press, 1972), 203-213.

80. Mark H. Thompson, "The Democratic Party's War on the Military," *Washington Post*, Nov. 22, 2000, p. 22; Seako Tom Dorely, "Why Soldiers Dislike Democrats," *Weekly Standard*, Dec. 4, 2000, p. 14.

81. Ed O'Leary, "Rejected Military Votes Spark New Fight in Florida Election Court," *Sussex State Ominator*, Nov. 20, 2000; Thomas E. Ricks, "Democratic Balks Challenges Angry Military," *Washington Post*, Nov. 21, 2000, p. A18; Kenneth Alsdorf, "Military Balks Military," *Washington Times*, Nov. 27, 2000; Elaine M. Gosman, "Rift Over Florida Military Balks MIGHT Affect A Gore Administration," *Inside the Pentagon*, Nov. 30, 2000, p. 1.

82. Tingbin Huo, "Security Studies: Survey on the Military in the Post-Cold War Era," 1999. The question read: "How much do you think the military should be involved in domestic affairs? It is always too involved, it should be less involved, it should be more involved, it should be the same." 1% of the time, 9% of the time, 21% of the time, 38% of the time, 20% of the time, 8% of the time, 4% of the time. The telephone survey of over 1,000 people was administered by Princeton Survey Research Associates in September 1998.

83. In the history of the military in "The Political Impact of the Military," *Public Choice* (New York: Oxford University Press), Sept. 22, 2000, p. A19; original in *Washington Post*, Sept. 19, 2000, p. A23; Seako Chats, "A Seven-Point Bid to Bridge the Gap Between War and Politics," paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Political Science Association, Atlanta, GA, Sept. 25, 1999.

84. Richard H. Hodge, *To End a War* (New York: Random House, 1998), 144-146, 361-362. An indication of the historical development between Hodge and Admiral Leighton W. Smith, Commander in Chief Allied Forces Southern Europe, who carried out the bombing of NATO governing bodies in "Frontline Give War a Chance," (WGBH Educational Foundation, 2000) aired May 11, 1999; Public Broadcasting System Forum discussion view of the misunderstanding between political and military officials; see Col. Robert C. Owen, "Summary," in Col. Robert C. Owen, USAF, ed., *Deliberate Force: A Case Study in Joint Force Bombing* (Maxwell Air Force Base, AL: Air University Press, 2000), 500-506.

85. Huntington, *Soldiers and the State*, 281 pp. 361-367; James L. Abrahamson, *America's Army in the New Century: The Making of a Great Military Power* (New York: The Free Press, 1981), 138-147; Karsten, *Naval Aristocracy*, 187-193.

86. In the ISS Survey, the answer "agrees strongly" or "agrees somewhat" to the question "The direct or indirect values contributed by the head of our society," was distributed as follows: (Military) being aided, and aid to overseas and National Guard participation in offices: Military 89%, Civilian Elite 70%, Mass Public 82%. Question: "Thought leadership by exemplar military could help American society become more of a Military 70%, Civilian Elite 42%, Mass Public 37%. Question: "Civilian society would be better off if it adopted more of the military's values and customs." Military 79%, Civilian Elite 29%, Mass Public 37%. Seako Davis, "Attitudes and Opinions," in Fear and Courage, *Schlesinger's Columns*, 116-119. For more analysis of the military view of civilian society, see Paul Gore and Peter D. Fearer, "Uncertain Critique: Civilian and Military Attitudes about Civil-Military Relations," in *ibid.* 147 (Oct. 14, 1997) p. 149; they write: "the military often sees civilian society as more negatively than do civilians." The use of the military as a model of society has a long history in American thinking. In the 1980s, Chief of Naval Operations James D. Watkins was asked to report to Pat Givens, Navy as National Role Model? *Christian Science Monitor*, June 4, 1986, p. 1.

87. Sam C. Salesin, "The US Military Must Find Its Voice," *Observer* (Summer 1998): 43-47; James H. Wadsworth, "The Structure of the Admirals," *US Naval Institute Proceedings*, 125 (Jan. 1999): 29-34. Salesin expanded the argument in Sam C. Salesin and Robert E. Connor, *The US Military Profession in the Twenty-First Century: War, Peace and Politics* (London: Frank Cass, 1999), esp. ch. 11, 12. Even as separate leaders of the respective George C. Wilson implied that the military leadership is to be taken up by industry and government with their own pairs. This is a matter to be aware something of a matter in the 1990s as in offices were awarded for going to political offices. See Wilson, "The US Navy's Role in the 21st Century," *National Journal*, Nov. 20, 1999, p. 418.

88. Wadsworth, "Structure of the Admirals," 34.

89. *The Line of Fire*, 214. The 1988-1999 ISS Survey asked under what circumstances "is acceptable for the military to be taken as a model of society?" The question directly of offices were:

Agree Disagree No Opinion

"As a model of society"

Study of Military Force and the Use of Force in the Post-Vietnam Era (Ph.D. diss., Princeton University, 1987) and Frank Hoffman, *Daisy Face: The New American Way of War* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 1996).

96 Fogman expanded his interview in 1997 to include specifically the notion that he signed in protest. *Kchned*, "Early Retirement of Fogman," 623, esp. 20.

97 While the resignation of signatories in the American armed forces has happened and occasionally serious offenses have been considered that would lead to a resignation, "Admiral William H. Brown Resigns as Chief of the Bureau of Naval Operations," *Theodore Roosevelt* (over Brown's protests, appointed a surgeon rather than a fleet commander to replace him). "Ojos," *Roosevelt, Congress and the Military*, 325.

98 George C. Marshall's forced resignation was reported to have been a result of a scandal involving his wife's affair with the Chief of Staff, but it is clear that the actual resignation was a direct result of a scandal involving his wife's affair with the Chief of Staff. *George C. Marshall: Ode to a Hero* (New York: The Viking Press, 1966), 461 (note 33) and 97-108, 285-287; Page, *George C. Marshall: Ode to a Hero*, 1943-1945 (New York: The Viking Press, 1973), 246-247, 492-493, 510-11.

99 Army Chief of Staff Jack K. Linton considered resigning several times in August 1967, but the Chief of Staff (Robert McNamara) considered resigning as a group over the Vietnam War. See Lewis Salyer, *Harold G. Moore: General Jack K. Linton and the Ethics of Command* (Lawrence University Press of Kansas, 1998), 181-182, 223-224, 263, 268-270, 285-287, 303-304. In 1977 (on a flight to Omaha from Washington, Gen. F. Michael Rogge suggested to four of his colleagues that the Air Force's future should be given over to the President in my, Cate's recollection of the B-1 bomb but in the game of the decision. See Erik R. Cole, "Political Pressures on the Chief of Staff: The Case of General David C. Jones," paper presented at the annual meeting of the Society for Military History, Calgary, Alberta, May 27, 2001.

100 The source for the decision of mass resignation is Gen. Bruce H. Bayley, USAF, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Vaughn H. Caldwell*, Aug. 16-18, 1977, pp. 24-26; USAF Historical Research Agency, Maxwell AFB, AL. In a discussion about the resignation of the B-1, Gen. David C. Jones, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Maurice N. Mayrow*, USAF and Richard H. Kohn, Aug. 10, 1985 and Jan. 1986, pp. 178, 179, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185, 186, 187, 188, 189, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 201, 202, 203, 204, 205, 206, 207, 208, 209, 210, 211, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219, 220, 221, 222, 223, 224, 225, 226, 227, 228, 229, 230, 231, 232, 233, 234, 235, 236, 237, 238, 239, 240, 241, 242, 243, 244, 245, 246, 247, 248, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 254, 255, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 261, 262, 263, 264, 265, 266, 267, 268, 269, 270, 271, 272, 273, 274, 275, 276, 277, 278, 279, 280, 281, 282, 283, 284, 285, 286, 287, 288, 289, 290, 291, 292, 293, 294, 295, 296, 297, 298, 299, 300, 301, 302, 303, 304, 305, 306, 307, 308, 309, 310, 311, 312, 313, 314, 315, 316, 317, 318, 319, 320, 321, 322, 323, 324, 325, 326, 327, 328, 329, 330, 331, 332, 333, 334, 335, 336, 337, 338, 339, 340, 341, 342, 343, 344, 345, 346, 347, 348, 349, 350, 351, 352, 353, 354, 355, 356, 357, 358, 359, 360, 361, 362, 363, 364, 365, 366, 367, 368, 369, 370, 371, 372, 373, 374, 375, 376, 377, 378, 379, 380, 381, 382, 383, 384, 385, 386, 387, 388, 389, 390, 391, 392, 393, 394, 395, 396, 397, 398, 399, 400, 401, 402, 403, 404, 405, 406, 407, 408, 409, 410, 411, 412, 413, 414, 415, 416, 417, 418, 419, 420, 421, 422, 423, 424, 425, 426, 427, 428, 429, 430, 431, 432, 433, 434, 435, 436, 437, 438, 439, 440, 441, 442, 443, 444, 445, 446, 447, 448, 449, 450, 451, 452, 453, 454, 455, 456, 457, 458, 459, 460, 461, 462, 463, 464, 465, 466, 467, 468, 469, 470, 471, 472, 473, 474, 475, 476, 477, 478, 479, 480, 481, 482, 483, 484, 485, 486, 487, 488, 489, 490, 491, 492, 493, 494, 495, 496, 497, 498, 499, 500, 501, 502, 503, 504, 505, 506, 507, 508, 509, 510, 511, 512, 513, 514, 515, 516, 517, 518, 519, 520, 521, 522, 523, 524, 525, 526, 527, 528, 529, 530, 531, 532, 533, 534, 535, 536, 537, 538, 539, 540, 541, 542, 543, 544, 545, 546, 547, 548, 549, 550, 551, 552, 553, 554, 555, 556, 557, 558, 559, 560, 561, 562, 563, 564, 565, 566, 567, 568, 569, 570, 571, 572, 573, 574, 575, 576, 577, 578, 579, 580, 581, 582, 583, 584, 585, 586, 587, 588, 589, 590, 591, 592, 593, 594, 595, 596, 597, 598, 599, 600, 601, 602, 603, 604, 605, 606, 607, 608, 609, 610, 611, 612, 613, 614, 615, 616, 617, 618, 619, 620, 621, 622, 623, 624, 625, 626, 627, 628, 629, 630, 631, 632, 633, 634, 635, 636, 637, 638, 639, 640, 641, 642, 643, 644, 645, 646, 647, 648, 649, 650, 651, 652, 653, 654, 655, 656, 657, 658, 659, 660, 661, 662, 663, 664, 665, 666, 667, 668, 669, 670, 671, 672, 673, 674, 675, 676, 677, 678, 679, 680, 681, 682, 683, 684, 685, 686, 687, 688, 689, 690, 691, 692, 693, 694, 695, 696, 697, 698, 699, 700, 701, 702, 703, 704, 705, 706, 707, 708, 709, 710, 711, 712, 713, 714, 715, 716, 717, 718, 719, 720, 721, 722, 723, 724, 725, 726, 727, 728, 729, 730, 731, 732, 733, 734, 735, 736, 737, 738, 739, 740, 741, 742, 743, 744, 745, 746, 747, 748, 749, 750, 751, 752, 753, 754, 755, 756, 757, 758, 759, 760, 761, 762, 763, 764, 765, 766, 767, 768, 769, 770, 771, 772, 773, 774, 775, 776, 777, 778, 779, 780, 781, 782, 783, 784, 785, 786, 787, 788, 789, 790, 791, 792, 793, 794, 795, 796, 797, 798, 799, 800, 801, 802, 803, 804, 805, 806, 807, 808, 809, 810, 811, 812, 813, 814, 815, 816, 817, 818, 819, 820, 821, 822, 823, 824, 825, 826, 827, 828, 829, 830, 831, 832, 833, 834, 835, 836, 837, 838, 839, 840, 841, 842, 843, 844, 845, 846, 847, 848, 849, 850, 851, 852, 853, 854, 855, 856, 857, 858, 859, 860, 861, 862, 863, 864, 865, 866, 867, 868, 869, 870, 871, 872, 873, 874, 875, 876, 877, 878, 879, 880, 881, 882, 883, 884, 885, 886, 887, 888, 889, 890, 891, 892, 893, 894, 895, 896, 897, 898, 899, 900, 901, 902, 903, 904, 905, 906, 907, 908, 909, 910, 911, 912, 913, 914, 915, 916, 917, 918, 919, 920, 921, 922, 923, 924, 925, 926, 927, 928, 929, 930, 931, 932, 933, 934, 935, 936, 937, 938, 939, 940, 941, 942, 943, 944, 945, 946, 947, 948, 949, 950, 951, 952, 953, 954, 955, 956, 957, 958, 959, 960, 961, 962, 963, 964, 965, 966, 967, 968, 969, 970, 971, 972, 973, 974, 975, 976, 977, 978, 979, 980, 981, 982, 983, 984, 985, 986, 987, 988, 989, 990, 991, 992, 993, 994, 995, 996, 997, 998, 999, 1000.

101 The source for the decision of mass resignation is Gen. Bruce H. Bayley, USAF, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Vaughn H. Caldwell*, Aug. 16-18, 1977, pp. 24-26; USAF Historical Research Agency, Maxwell AFB, AL. In a discussion about the resignation of the B-1, Gen. David C. Jones, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Maurice N. Mayrow*, USAF and Richard H. Kohn, Aug. 10, 1985 and Jan. 1986, pp. 178, 179, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185, 186, 187, 188, 189, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 201, 202, 203, 204, 205, 206, 207, 208, 209, 210, 211, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219, 220, 221, 222, 223, 224, 225, 226, 227, 228, 229, 230, 231, 232, 233, 234, 235, 236, 237, 238, 239, 240, 241, 242, 243, 244, 245, 246, 247, 248, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 254, 255, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 261, 262, 263, 264, 265, 266, 267, 268, 269, 270, 271, 272, 273, 274, 275, 276, 277, 278, 279, 280, 281, 282, 283, 284, 285, 286, 287, 288, 289, 290, 291, 292, 293, 294, 295, 296, 297, 298, 299, 300, 301, 302, 303, 304, 305, 306, 307, 308, 309, 310, 311, 312, 313, 314, 315, 316, 317, 318, 319, 320, 321, 322, 323, 324, 325, 326, 327, 328, 329, 330, 331, 332, 333, 334, 335, 336, 337, 338, 339, 340, 341, 342, 343, 344, 345, 346, 347, 348, 349, 350, 351, 352, 353, 354, 355, 356, 357, 358, 359, 360, 361, 362, 363, 364, 365, 366, 367, 368, 369, 370, 371, 372, 373, 374, 375, 376, 377, 378, 379, 380, 381, 382, 383, 384, 385, 386, 387, 388, 389, 390, 391, 392, 393, 394, 395, 396, 397, 398, 399, 400, 401, 402, 403, 404, 405, 406, 407, 408, 409, 410, 411, 412, 413, 414, 415, 416, 417, 418, 419, 420, 421, 422, 423, 424, 425, 426, 427, 428, 429, 430, 431, 432, 433, 434, 435, 436, 437, 438, 439, 440, 441, 442, 443, 444, 445, 446, 447, 448, 449, 450, 451, 452, 453, 454, 455, 456, 457, 458, 459, 460, 461, 462, 463, 464, 465, 466, 467, 468, 469, 470, 471, 472, 473, 474, 475, 476, 477, 478, 479, 480, 481, 482, 483, 484, 485, 486, 487, 488, 489, 490, 491, 492, 493, 494, 495, 496, 497, 498, 499, 500, 501, 502, 503, 504, 505, 506, 507, 508, 509, 510, 511, 512, 513, 514, 515, 516, 517, 518, 519, 520, 521, 522, 523, 524, 525, 526, 527, 528, 529, 530, 531, 532, 533, 534, 535, 536, 537, 538, 539, 540, 541, 542, 543, 544, 545, 546, 547, 548, 549, 550, 551, 552, 553, 554, 555, 556, 557, 558, 559, 560, 561, 562, 563, 564, 565, 566, 567, 568, 569, 570, 571, 572, 573, 574, 575, 576, 577, 578, 579, 580, 581, 582, 583, 584, 585, 586, 587, 588, 589, 590, 591, 592, 593, 594, 595, 596, 597, 598, 599, 600, 601, 602, 603, 604, 605, 606, 607, 608, 609, 610, 611, 612, 613, 614, 615, 616, 617, 618, 619, 620, 621, 622, 623, 624, 625, 626, 627, 628, 629, 630, 631, 632, 633, 634, 635, 636, 637, 638, 639, 640, 641, 642, 643, 644, 645, 646, 647, 648, 649, 650, 651, 652, 653, 654, 655, 656, 657, 658, 659, 660, 661, 662, 663, 664, 665, 666, 667, 668, 669, 670, 671, 672, 673, 674, 675, 676, 677, 678, 679, 680, 681, 682, 683, 684, 685, 686, 687, 688, 689, 690, 691, 692, 693, 694, 695, 696, 697, 698, 699, 700, 701, 702, 703, 704, 705, 706, 707, 708, 709, 710, 711, 712, 713, 714, 715, 716, 717, 718, 719, 720, 721, 722, 723, 724, 725, 726, 727, 728, 729, 730, 731, 732, 733, 734, 735, 736, 737, 738, 739, 740, 741, 742, 743, 744, 745, 746, 747, 748, 749, 750, 751, 752, 753, 754, 755, 756, 757, 758, 759, 760, 761, 762, 763, 764, 765, 766, 767, 768, 769, 770, 771, 772, 773, 774, 775, 776, 777, 778, 779, 780, 781, 782, 783, 784, 785, 786, 787, 788, 789, 790, 791, 792, 793, 794, 795, 796, 797, 798, 799, 800, 801, 802, 803, 804, 805, 806, 807, 808, 809, 810, 811, 812, 813, 814, 815, 816, 817, 818, 819, 820, 821, 822, 823, 824, 825, 826, 827, 828, 829, 830, 831, 832, 833, 834, 835, 836, 837, 838, 839, 840, 841, 842, 843, 844, 845, 846, 847, 848, 849, 850, 851, 852, 853, 854, 855, 856, 857, 858, 859, 860, 861, 862, 863, 864, 865, 866, 867, 868, 869, 870, 871, 872, 873, 874, 875, 876, 877, 878, 879, 880, 881, 882, 883, 884, 885, 886, 887, 888, 889, 890, 891, 892, 893, 894, 895, 896, 897, 898, 899, 900, 901, 902, 903, 904, 905, 906, 907, 908, 909, 910, 911, 912, 913, 914, 915, 916, 917, 918, 919, 920, 921, 922, 923, 924, 925, 926, 927, 928, 929, 930, 931, 932, 933, 934, 935, 936, 937, 938, 939, 940, 941, 942, 943, 944, 945, 946, 947, 948, 949, 950, 951, 952, 953, 954, 955, 956, 957, 958, 959, 960, 961, 962, 963, 964, 965, 966, 967, 968, 969, 970, 971, 972, 973, 974, 975, 976, 977, 978, 979, 980, 981, 982, 983, 984, 985, 986, 987, 988, 989, 990, 991, 992, 993, 994, 995, 996, 997, 998, 999, 1000.

102 The source for the decision of mass resignation is Gen. Bruce H. Bayley, USAF, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Vaughn H. Caldwell*, Aug. 16-18, 1977, pp. 24-26; USAF Historical Research Agency, Maxwell AFB, AL. In a discussion about the resignation of the B-1, Gen. David C. Jones, *Oral History Interview by Lt. Col. Maurice N. Mayrow*, USAF and Richard H. Kohn, Aug. 10, 1985 and Jan. 1986, pp. 178, 179, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185, 186, 187, 188, 189, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 201, 202, 203, 204, 205, 206, 207, 208, 209, 210, 211, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219, 220, 221, 222, 223, 224, 225, 226, 227, 228, 229, 230, 231, 232, 233, 234, 235, 236, 237, 238, 239, 240, 241, 242, 243, 244, 245, 246, 247, 248, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 254, 255, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 261, 262, 263, 264, 265, 266, 267, 268, 269, 270, 271, 272, 273, 274, 275, 276, 277, 278, 279, 280, 281, 282, 283, 284, 285, 286, 287, 288, 289, 290, 291, 292, 293, 294, 295, 296, 297, 298, 299, 300, 301, 302, 303, 304, 305, 306, 307, 308, 309, 310, 311, 312, 313, 314, 315, 316, 317, 318, 319, 320, 321, 322, 323, 324, 325, 326, 327, 328, 329, 330, 331, 332, 333, 334, 335, 336, 337, 338, 339, 340, 341, 342, 343, 344, 345, 346, 347, 348, 349, 350, 351, 352, 353, 354, 355, 356, 357, 358, 359, 360, 361, 362, 363, 364, 365, 366, 367, 368, 369, 370, 371, 372, 373, 374, 375, 376, 377, 378, 379, 380, 381, 382, 383, 384, 385, 386, 387, 388, 389, 390, 391, 392, 393, 394, 395, 396, 397, 398, 399, 400, 401, 402, 403, 404, 405, 406, 407, 408, 409, 410, 411, 412, 413, 414, 415, 416, 417, 418, 419, 420, 421, 422, 423, 424, 425, 426, 427, 428, 429, 430, 431, 432, 433, 434, 435, 436, 437, 438, 439, 440, 441, 442, 443, 444, 445, 446, 447, 448, 449, 450, 451, 452, 453, 454, 455, 456, 457, 458, 459, 460, 461, 462, 463, 464, 465, 466, 467, 468, 469, 470, 471, 472, 473, 474, 475, 476, 477, 478, 479, 480, 481, 482, 483, 484, 485, 486, 487, 488, 489, 490, 491, 492, 493, 494, 495, 496, 497, 498, 499, 500, 501, 502, 503, 504, 505, 506, 507, 508, 509, 510, 511, 512, 513, 514, 515, 516, 517, 518, 519, 520, 521, 522, 523, 524, 525, 526, 527, 528, 529, 530, 531, 532, 533, 534, 535, 536, 537, 538, 539, 540, 541, 542, 543, 544, 545, 546, 547, 548, 549, 550, 551, 552, 553, 554, 555, 556, 557, 558, 559, 560, 561, 562, 563, 564, 565, 566, 567, 568, 569, 570, 571, 572, 573, 574, 575, 576, 577, 578, 579, 580, 581, 582, 583, 584, 585, 586, 587, 588, 589, 590, 591, 592, 593, 594, 595, 596, 597, 598, 599, 600, 601, 602, 603, 604, 605, 606, 607, 608, 609, 610, 611, 612, 613, 614, 615, 616, 617, 618, 619, 620, 621, 622, 623, 624, 625, 626, 627, 628, 629, 630, 631, 632, 633, 634, 635, 636, 637, 638, 639, 640, 641, 642, 643, 644, 645, 646, 647, 648, 649, 650, 651, 652, 653, 654, 655, 656, 657, 658, 659, 660, 661, 662, 663, 664, 665, 666, 667, 668, 669, 670, 671, 672, 673, 674, 675, 676, 677, 678, 679, 680, 681, 682, 683, 684, 685, 686, 687, 688, 689, 690, 691, 692, 693, 694, 695, 696, 697, 698, 699, 700, 701, 702, 703, 704, 705, 706, 707, 708, 709, 710, 711, 712, 713, 714, 715, 716, 717, 718, 719, 720, 721, 722, 723, 724, 725, 726, 727, 728, 729, 730, 731, 732, 733, 734, 735, 736, 737, 738, 739,

Establishment in America, 1783-1802 (1975). He has also edited, co-edited, or co-authored some eight other volumes on American military history, including The United States Military under the Constitution of the United States, 1789-1989 (1991) and The Exclusion of Black Soldiers from the Medal of Honor in World War II (1997), the report that resulted in the award of seven medals of honor to black soldiers of that conflict. Among his recent publications are "How Democracies Control the Military," Journal of Democracy, 8 (October 1997), 140-153 and "An Officer Corps for the Next Century," Joint Force Quarterly, No. 18 (Spring 1998), 76-80. Currently he is working on a book about presidential war leadership in American history, and co-directing a project investigating the gap between military and civilian attitudes and culture in the United States today.

The Harmon Lectures in Military History

The oldest and most prestigious lecture series at the Air Force Academy, the Harmon Memorial Lectures in Military History originated with Lieutenant General Hubert R. Harmon, the Academy's first superintendent (1954-1956) and a serious student of military history. General Harmon believed that history should play a vital role in the new Air Force Academy curriculum. Meeting with the History Department on one occasion, he described General George S. Patton, Jr.'s visit to the West Point library before departing for the North African campaign. In a flurry of activity Patton and the librarians combed the West Point holdings for historical works that might be useful to him in the coming months. Impressed by Patton's regard for history and personally convinced of history's great value, General Harmon believed that cadets should study the subject during each of their four years at the Academy.

General Harmon fell ill with cancer soon after launching the Air Force Academy at Lowry Air Force Base in Denver in 1954. He died in February 1957. He had completed a monumental task over the preceding decade as the chief planner for the new service academy and as its first superintendent. Because of his leadership and the tensions of the cold war, Congress strongly supported the development of a first-rate school and allotted generous appropriations to build and staff the institution.

The Academy's leadership felt greatly indebted to General Harmon and sought to honor his accomplishments in some way. The Department of History considered launching a lecture series to commemorate his efforts, and in 1959 the Harmon Memorial Lecture Series in Military History was born.

The Harmon Lecture series supports two goals: to encourage the interest in contemporary military history and to stimulate in cadets a lifelong interest in the study of the history of the military profession. The lectures are published and distributed to interested individuals and organizations throughout the world and many are used in courses at the Academy. In this way, we continue to honor the memory of General Harmon, who during his lifetime developed a keen interest in military history and greatly contributed to establishing the United States Air Force Academy.

Previous Harmon Memorial Lectures

- | | | |
|------------|--------------------------------|------|
| I | <i>Why We Fight</i> | 1959 |
| II | <i>The American Revolution</i> | 1960 |
| III | <i>The American Civil War</i> | 1961 |
| IV | <i>World War II</i> | 1962 |
| V | <i>The Vietnam War</i> | 1963 |
| VI | <i>The Vietnam War</i> | 1964 |

VI	<i>Planning Civil War</i>	by <i>John A. Collins</i>	1965
VII	<i>Insurrection</i>		
K	<i>Signal Corps</i>		1967
X	<i>Confederate Army</i>		
XI	<i>The Vietnam War</i>	by <i>Michael</i>	1969
XII	<i>The Air Force</i>		1970
XIII	<i>The Air Force</i>		1971
XIV	<i>Army</i>		
XV	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XVI	<i>The Air Force</i>	by <i>John</i>	1974
XVII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XVIII	<i>The Air Force</i>	by <i>John</i>	1977
XX	<i>The Air Force</i>	by <i>John</i>	1978
XXI	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXIII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXIV	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXV	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXVI	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXVII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXVIII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXIX	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXX	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXI	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXIII	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXIV	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXV	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXVI	<i>The Air Force</i>		
XXXVII.	<i>The Structure of Military-Technical Transformation</i> , by William H. McNeill, 1994		
XXXVIII.	<i>The Place of World War II in History</i> , by Gerhard L. Weinberg, 1995		
XXXIX.	<i>Signal Corps</i>	by <i>John</i>	196
XL.	<i>Battles Not Fought: The Creation of an Independent Air Force</i> , 1997	by Stephen L. McFarland,	
XLI.	<i>Fighting with Allies: The hand care and feeding of the Anglo-American Relationship</i> , by Warren Kimball, 1998		

The first thirty lectures in this series are compiled in one volume, *The Harmon Memorial Lectures in Military History, 1959-1987*, edited by Lt. Colonel Harry R. Borowski. Published by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.

Views or opinions expressed or implied in this publication are those of the author and are not to be construed as carrying official sanction of the Department of the Air Force or of the United States Air Force Academy.